NEW CENTURY FINANCIAL CORP Form DEF 14A April 10, 2001

QuickLinks -- Click here to rapidly navigate through this document

SCHEDULE 14A INFORMATION

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (Amendment No.)

Filed by the R Filed by a Par	Registrant /x/ ty other than the Registr	ant / /			
Check the app	propriate box:		Proxy Statement		
/		14a-6(e)(2)) Definitive Pro	Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2)) Definitive Proxy Statement Definitive Additional Materials		
//			aterial Pursuant to §240.14a-12		
	(.	Name of Registrant as	s Specified In Its Charter)		
			tatement, if other than the Registrant)		
Payment of Fi /x/ / /	iling Fee (Check the app No fee requir Fee compute (1)	red	Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11 Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:		
	(2)		Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies:		
	(3)		Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (set forth the amount on which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined):		
	(4)		Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:		
	(5)		Total fee paid:		
// //	Check box if		ory materials. offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and setting fee was paid previously. Identify the previous filing		

by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing.

Edgar Filing: NEW CENTURY FINANCIAL CORP - Form DEF 14A (1) Amount Previously Paid: (2) Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.: (3) Filing Party: (4) Date Filed:

New Century Financial Corporation

18400 Von Karman, Suite 1000

Irvine, California 92612

NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS

May 15, 2001

New Century Financial Corporation, a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), will hold its Annual Meeting of Stockholders on May 15, 2001 at 9:00 a.m. at the Company's headquarters located at 18400 Von Karman, Suite 1000, Irvine, California, to consider and vote on:

- 1. Re-election of three directors for three-year terms ending in 2004;
- Approval of KPMG LLP as the Company's independent auditors for 2001;
- Approval of an amendment to the Company's 1995 Stock Option Plan to allow for automatic annual option grants to non-employee directors; and
- 4. Any other business properly before the meeting.

The Board of Directors has fixed March 23, 2001 as the record date for the Annual Meeting of Stockholders, and only the holders of record of Common Stock, Series 1998A Convertible Preferred Stock and Series 1999A Convertible Preferred Stock at the close of business on that date are entitled to receive notice of and vote at the meeting.

Please sign the enclosed proxy card and return it without delay in the enclosed postage-paid envelope. If you attend the meeting, you may withdraw your proxy and vote personally on each matter.

By Order of the Board of Directors

Irvine, California April 9, 2001

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Notice of Annual Meeting of Stockholders	1
Questions and Answers	3
Proposals You May Vote On	6
Proposal 1 Election of Directors	6
Proposal 2 Approval of Independent Public Accountants	6
Proposal 3 Amendment to Allow for Automatic Annual Option C to Non-Employee Directors under the Stock Option Plan	Grants 7
Board of Directors and Committees of the Board	14
Director Biographical Information	14
Directors Designated by U.S. Bancorp	15
Certain Relationships and Related Transactions	16
Attendance at Board and Committee Meetings	16
Compensation of Directors	16
Committees of the Board	17
Audit Committee Report	18
Security Ownership of Principal Stockholders and Management	19
Executive Compensation	21
Summary Compensation Table	21
Option Grants in Last Fiscal Year	22
Fiscal Year-End Option Values	22
Employment Agreements and Change-in-Control Arrangements	22
Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation	24
Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance	24
Report of Compensation Committee	25
Performance Graph	27
	A-1

NEW CENTURY FINANCIAL CORPORATION

PROXY STATEMENT

We are sending this Proxy Statement to you, the stockholders of New Century Financial Corporation (the "Company"), as part of the Board of Directors' solicitation of proxies to be voted at the Company's Annual Meeting of Stockholders at 9:00 a.m. on May 15, 2001, and at any adjournments of the meeting. The Annual Meeting will take place at the Company's headquarters located at 18400 Von Karman, Suite 1000, Irvine, California 92612.

We are mailing this Proxy Statement and proxy card on or about April 9, 2001. We are also enclosing a copy of our 2000 Annual Report to Stockholders, which includes the Company's 2000 financial statements. The Annual Report is not, however, part of the proxy materials.

QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS

Q: A:	What am I voting on? (1) Re-election of three directors (Fredric J. Forster, Edward F. Gotschall and Richard A. Zona); (2) Approval of KPMG LLP as the Company's independent auditors for 2001; and (3) Approval of an amendment to the Company's 1995 Stock Option Plan to allow for automatic annual option grants to non-employee directors (see page 7 for details).
Q: A:	How does the Board recommend I vote on the proposals? The Board recommends you vote FOR each of the nominees and FOR each of the other two proposals.
Q: A:	Who is entitled to vote at the meeting? Stockholders of record as of the close of business on March 23, 2001 (the "Record Date") are entitled to vote.
Q: A:	How do I vote? Sign and date each proxy card you receive and return it in the prepaid envelope. If you return your signed proxy card but do not mark the boxes showing how you wish to vote, your shares will be voted FOR each of the three director nominees and FOR each of the other two proposals. You have the right to revoke your proxy at any time before your shares are actually voted at the Annual Meeting by: (1) notifying the Company's Corporate Secretary in writing; (2) signing and returning a later-dated proxy card; or (3) voting in person at the Annual Meeting.
	3

and (2) never received specific voting instructions from the beneficial owner of the shares. Broker non-votes are counted for

	Edgar Filing: NEW CENTURY FINANCIAL CORP - Form DEF
Q: A:	How will voting on any other business be conducted? Other than the three proposals described in this Proxy Statement, we know of no other business to be considered at the Annual Meeting. However, if any other matters are properly presented at the meeting, your signed proxy card authorizes Robert K. Cole, the Company's Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, and Brad A. Morrice, the Company's Vice Chairman, President and Chief Operating Officer, to vote on those matters according to their best judgment.
Q: A:	Who will count the vote? Representatives of U.S. Stock Transfer Corporation, the independent Inspector of Elections, will count the votes.
Q: A:	What does it mean if I receive more than one proxy card? It probably means your shares are registered differently and are in more than one account. Sign and return all proxy cards to ensure that all your shares are voted.
Q: A:	How many shares can vote? As of the Record Date, 14,893,198 shares of Common Stock, 20,000 shares of Series 1998A Convertible Preferred Stock and 20,000 shares of Series 1999A Convertible Preferred Stock were issued and outstanding. Holders of Common Stock are entitled to one vote per share for each matter before the meeting. Holders of 1998A Convertible Preferred Stock and 1999A Convertible Preferred Stock are entitled to 136.24 and 69.98 votes per share, respectively, for each matter before the meeting. In other words, the 20,000 shares of 1998A Convertible Preferred Stock and 1999A Convertible Preferred Stock have the voting power of 2,724,800 and 1,399,600 shares of Common Stock, respectively. Therefore, there were a total of 19,017,598 eligible votes as of the Record Date.
Q: A:	What constitutes a "quorum"? A quorum is a majority of the voting power of the shares entitled to vote at the meeting. Since there were 19,017,598 eligible votes as of the Record Date, we will need at least 9,508,800 votes present in person or by proxy at the Annual Meeting for a quorum to exist.
Q: A:	What happens if I abstain? If you submit a properly signed proxy card, but you abstain on one or more proposals, you will still be considered present for purposes of calculating a quorum. However, your abstention will not count "for" or "against" any matter.
Q: A:	How will "broker non-votes" be treated? "Broker non-votes" are shares held by brokers or nominees for which the broker or nominee (1) lacks discretionary power to vote and (2) power received specific voting instructions from the

5

purposes of calculating a quorum. However, when the broker or nominee notes on the proxy card that it lacks discretionary authority to vote shares on a particular matter, those shares will not count "for" or "against" that matter.

4

Q: A:

Who can attend the Annual Meeting?

All stockholders as of March 23, 2001 can attend the Annual Meeting, although seating is limited. If you plan to attend, please check the box on your proxy card. If your shares are held through a broker and you would like to attend, please either (1) write Carrie Marrelli, our Vice President of Investor Relations, at 18400 Von Karman, Suite 1000, Irvine, California 92612 or cmarrell@ncen.com or (2) bring to the meeting a copy of your brokerage account statement or an omnibus proxy (which you can get from your broker).

Q: A:

When are Stockholder Proposals Due for the 2002 Annual Meeting?

If you are submitting a proposal to be included in next year's proxy statement pursuant to Rule 14a-8 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, we must receive the proposal by December 10, 2001. If you are submitting a proposal outside of Rule 14a-8, we must receive it not less than 60 nor more than 90 days before the 2002 Annual Meeting in order for the proposal to be brought before the meeting.

Q: A:

How will the Company solicit proxies for the Annual Meeting?

We are soliciting proxies by mailing this Proxy Statement and proxy card to the stockholders. In addition to solicitations by mail, some of the Company's directors, officers and regular employees may, without extra pay, make additional solicitations by telephone or in person. The Company will pay the solicitation costs, and will reimburse banks, brokerage houses and other custodians, nominees and fiduciaries for their reasonable expenses in forwarding proxy materials to beneficial owners. The Company may also engage a proxy solicitation company in connection with the Annual Meeting for a fee which is not expected to exceed \$2,500 plus out-of-pocket expenses.

Q:

How do I obtain a copy of the Annual Report on Form 10-K that the Company filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission?

Our 10-K is actually part of the Annual Report that is being mailed to you with this Proxy Statement. If, for whatever reason, you need another copy, please write Carrie Marrelli, Vice President Investor Relations, at 18400 Von Karman, Suite 1000, Irvine, California 92612 or cmarrell@ncen.com.

5

6

PROPOSALS YOU MAY VOTE ON

PROPOSAL 1

ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

At the Annual Meeting, you will be asked to elect three directors for terms of three years or until their successors are elected. Common stockholders are entitled to one vote per share for each of the three directors to be elected. Holders of the Company's Series 1998A and 1999A Convertible Preferred Stock are entitled to 136.24 and 69.98 votes per share, repectively, for each of the three directors to be elected. The three candidates receiving the highest number of votes will be elected.

The nominees for election are Fredric J. Forster, Edward F. Gotschall and Richard A. Zona. Each nominee is a member of the Company's Board of Directors. Messrs. Forster and Gotschall were elected to their present term of office by the Company's stockholders. Mr. Zona was appointed to the Board in June 2000. Each nominee has consented to be named in this Proxy Statement and to serve as a director if elected. (See page 14 for additional information about the nominees).

If any nominee becomes unavailable for any reason, the persons named in the proxy card will vote for the candidate the Board selects to replace the nominee.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS THAT YOU VOTE "FOR" THE THREE NOMINEES.

PROPOSAL 2

APPROVAL OF INDEPENDENT PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS

The Board of Directors has appointed KPMG LLP as independent auditors of the Company for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2001, and seeks your approval of this decision. KPMG LLP has served as the Company's independent auditors for the past three years.

A KPMG representative will attend the Annual Meeting to answer appropriate questions and make a statement if he or she so desires.

Approval of this proposal requires the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the voting power present in person or by proxy and entitled to vote at the meeting. If the stockholders do not approve KPMG LLP as independent auditors, the Board will reconsider the selection of independent auditors.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS THAT YOU VOTE "FOR" APPROVAL OF THIS PROPOSAL.

6

PROPOSAL 3

AMENDMENT TO ALLOW FOR AUTOMATIC ANNUAL OPTION GRANTS TO NON-EMPLOYEE DIRECTORS UNDER THE STOCK OPTION PLAN

The Company's 1995 Stock Option Plan (referred to as the "Stock Option Plan" or the "Plan") helps attract, motivate and retain officers and key employees through stock options and other incentive awards.

One element of the Plan is a program under which stock options are automatically granted to individuals who become members of the Company's Board and who are not employed by the Company or a subsidiary. These Board members are referred to as "non-employee directors." Currently, the Stock Option Plan provides that when an individual is first elected or appointed as a non-employee director, he or she will be granted a nonqualified stock option to purchase 15,000 shares of the Company's Common Stock.

On March 19, 2001, the Board of Directors adopted an amendment to the Stock Option Plan to provide for additional automatic stock option grants to non-employee directors. The stockholders must approve the amendment before it can take effect. The additional option grants to

non-employee directors will be made from the Company's existing authorized shares under the Plan stockholders are not being asked to increase the Plan's existing share limits.

WHY DOES THE COMPANY WANT TO AMEND THE PLAN?

It is important that the Company be able to attract and retain qualified Board members. We believe that the proposed amendment to the Stock Option Plan will help the Company attract and retain qualified non-employee directors.

WHAT IS THE PROPOSED AMENDMENT?

The proposed amendment expands the non-employee director stock option grant program under the Plan. If stockholders approve the proposed amendment, non-employee directors will be eligible for the following automatic stock option grants under the Plan:

- (1)

 The current element of the non-employee director grant program will be retained. That is, when an individual is first elected or appointed as a non-employee director, he or she will be granted a nonqualified stock option to purchase 15,000 shares of Common Stock.
- On the date of the Company's 2001 Annual Meeting, each non-employee director who continues on the Board after that meeting will be granted a nonqualified stock option to purchase 25,000 shares of Common Stock.
- On the date of each of the Company's Annual Meetings of Stockholders commencing in 2002 and continuing for the term of the Plan, each non-employee director then continuing in office will automatically be granted a nonqualified stock option to purchase 10,000 shares of Common Stock. (A non-employee director will not be eligible for the 10,000-share stock option described in this paragraph if, during that same calendar year, he or she had previously been granted the 15,000-share option described in (1) above.)

The purchase price per share for each option granted under the non-employee director program will be the closing price of the Company's Common Stock as of the date of grant of the option. The shares subject to each option granted under the non-employee director program will vest in three equal annual

7

installments. Such options will be granted for 10-year terms, but will terminate earlier if the director ceases to be a member of the Company's Board.

Each stock option granted under the non-employee director program will become fully vested if the Company's stockholders approve any one of the following events: (1) the Company's dissolution or liquidation, (2) certain mergers or consolidations of the Company, or (3) the sale of all or substantially all of the Company's assets.

The number of shares subject to each non-employee director option will be subject to customary adjustments in the event of stock splits and similar changes in the capitalization of the Company.

SPECIFIC BENEFITS

Assuming that the nominees identified in Proposal 1 are re-elected to the Board at the 2001 Annual Meeting, and assuming that the stockholders approve the proposed Plan amendment, the following options will be granted as of the date of the 2001 Annual Meeting:

NEW PLAN BENEFITS 1995 STOCK OPTION PLAN

Name of Director	Number of Shares
	Subject to the Option

Fredric J. Forster	25,000
Michael M. Sachs	25,000
Terrence P. Sandvik	25,000
Richard A. Zona	25,000
Non-Employee Director Group	100,000

Such options will have a per share exercise price that is equal to the closing price of a share of Common Stock on the date of the Company's 2001 Annual Meeting and will otherwise be granted consistent with the terms and conditions summarized above.

The future number, amount and type of other options to be received by or allocated to non-employee directors under the Stock Option Plan, as amended by this proposal, cannot be determined at this time. As described in more detail above under "What is the proposed amendment?" each new non-employee director generally will be granted a nonqualified stock option to acquire 15,000 shares of Common Stock and each non-employee director continuing in office after an Annual Meeting of the Company's stockholders (commencing in 2002 and continuing for the term of the Plan) generally will be granted a nonqualified stock option to acquire an additional 10,000 shares of Common Stock.

The closing price of the Company's Common Stock on March 19, 2001 was \$10.50.

VOTE REQUIRED FOR APPROVAL

Approval of this proposal requires the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the voting power present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote at the meeting. All directors are eligible to receive awards under the Plan. Non-employee directors are eligible for the automatic option grants described above and therefore have an interest in the proposed Plan amendment.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS THAT YOU VOTE "FOR" APPROVAL OF THIS PROPOSED AMENDMENT TO THE STOCK OPTION PLAN

8

SUMMARY OF THE STOCK OPTION PLAN

In order to help you evaluate Proposal 3, below we have summarized the Stock Option Plan's key features. Because this is only a summary, it does not contain all the information that may be important to you in considering Proposal 3.

The full text of the Plan is available on the Securities and Exchange Commission's website at http://www.sec.gov. You may also receive a free copy of the Stock Option Plan by writing Carrie Marrelli, Vice President Investor Relations at 18400 Von Karman, Suite 1000, Irvine, California 92612 or cmarrell@ncen.com.

GENERAL

The Company adopted the Stock Option Plan in December 1995. Its purpose is to promote the Company's success by providing a means to attract, motivate and retain key employees, consultants, advisors and directors.

GRANT OF AWARDS UNDER THE PLAN

Under the Stock Option Plan, awards ("Awards") may consist of any combination of stock options (incentive or nonqualified), restricted stock, stock appreciation rights ("SARs") and performance share awards. The Company can grant Awards to officers, key employees and consultants of the Company. In addition, directors who are not employees or officers of the Company ("Non-Employee Directors") are eligible for automatic option grants under the Plan. Approximately 1,320 people are currently eligible to receive Awards under the Plan, including all executive officers and directors of the Company.

The Stock Option Plan currently authorizes 3,500,000 shares of the Company's Common Stock for issuance. No participant may receive more than 500,000 shares covered by options, SARs and performance share awards in a calendar year. Section 6.2 of the Plan describes the customary circumstances under which these limits and the other share limits under the Stock Option Plan may be adjusted (for example, in connection with stock splits, stock dividends, exchanges of shares and similar events affecting the Common Stock).

As of March 31, 2001, 3,389,870 shares had been issued under the Plan, Awards covering an aggregate 1,975,279 shares were outstanding (of these, options to acquire 1,162,567 shares were vested), and 921,306 shares remained available for Award purposes.

NON-TRANSFERABILITY

Generally, Awards may not be sold, assigned, pledged, encumbered or otherwise transferred. In other words, during his or her lifetime, only the participant who was granted the Award may exercise it. However, the Compensation Committee may, for estate and/or tax planning purposes, allow a participant's relatives or related entities to exercise the participant's Awards.

ADMINISTRATION

Awards under the Stock Option Plan are recommended by management and approved by the Compensation Committee.

The Board of Directors appoints the Compensation Committee. The Compensation Committee has the authority to interpret the Stock Option Plan and any Award agreements, prescribe, amend and rescind

9

rules and regulations relating to the Plan's administration, accelerate or extend the vesting or exercisability or extend the term of any or all outstanding Awards (within the maximum 10 year limit on the term of Awards), and make all other decisions necessary or desirable for the Plan's administration. The current members of the Compensation Committee are identified on page 17.

The Stock Option Plan does not limit the authority of the Board of Directors or the Compensation Committee to authorize other compensation under any other plan. Shareholder approval of the proposed Stock Option Plan amendment will not, however, constitute advance approval of any such other compensation.

STOCK OPTIONS

The Committee may grant two types of stock options under the Plan nonqualified stock options and incentive stock options (those intended to qualify under Section 422 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code")). Incentive stock options may only be granted to employees of the Company.

The Compensation Committee determines the exercise price, vesting provisions, and terms of options. However, the exercise price of incentive stock options cannot be less than the fair market value of the Common Stock on the date of grant (110% if granted to an employee who owns 10% or more of the Common Stock).

NON-EMPLOYEE DIRECTOR PROGRAM

Currently, the Plan provides that each new non-employee director who is elected or appointed to the Board of Directors will be granted a nonqualified stock option to purchase 15,000 shares of Common Stock. The purchase price per share for each non-employee director option equals the fair market value of a share of Common Stock as of the grant date of the option. The shares subject to a non-employee director's option become exercisable in three equal annual installments. These options are granted for 10-year terms, but will terminate earlier if the director ceases to be a member of the Company's Board.

If stockholders approved the proposed Plan amendment, the non-employee director program will be amended as described above under "What is the proposed amendment?"

RESTRICTED STOCK AWARDS

Under the Plan, the Compensation Committee may also award restricted stock, establishing whatever restrictions on the stock it deems appropriate. However, the restrictions must not terminate earlier than six-months after the grant date.

Each restricted stock award agreement must specify the following:

- the number of shares of Common Stock subject to the award,
- (2)

the grant date,

- (3) the price, if any, to be paid for the restricted shares by the participant,
- (4) whether and to what extent the cash consideration paid for the shares must be returned upon a forfeiture of the restricted shares, and
- (5) the restrictions imposed on the shares.

Shares subject to restricted stock awards are nontransferable.

10

STOCK APPRECIATION RIGHTS

The Committee may grant SARs in two ways in connection with stock options or separately. SARs granted with stock options provide for payments to the holder based upon increases in the Common Stock price over the exercise price of the related option on the exercise date. The Compensation Committee may elect to pay SARs in cash, Common Stock or in a combination of cash and Common Stock.

PERFORMANCE SHARE AWARDS

The Compensation Committee may grant performance share awards based on whatever factors it deems appropriate. The Compensation Committee will specify the number of shares of Common Stock subject to the Award, the price, if any, to be paid for such shares by the participant and the conditions upon which the issuance to the participant will be based.

PERFORMANCE-BASED AWARDS

The Stock Option Plan also permits the Compensation Committee to grant other Awards ("Performance-Based Awards") which are intended to qualify as "performance-based compensation" under Section 162(m) of the Code. Options and SARs granted at fair market value are intended to qualify as Performance-Based Awards. In addition, other share-based awards may be granted under the Stock Option Plan that are intended to qualify as Performance-Based Awards. The Stock Option Plan also provides for grants of Performance-Based Awards that are not linked to or payable in the Company's stock, but are payable only in cash ("Cash-Based Awards").

Only the Company's executive officers may receive Performance-Based Awards. The maximum number of shares of Common Stock which may be delivered pursuant to all Awards that are granted as Performance-Based Awards to any participant in any calendar year may not exceed 500,000 shares (subject to adjustment as described above). The annual aggregate amount of compensation that may be paid to any participant in respect of Cash-Based Awards may not exceed \$1,000,000.

The Compensation Committee must certify the achievement of the applicable performance goals and the actual amount payable to each participant under Performance-Based Awards prior to payment. The Compensation Committee may retain discretion to reduce, but not increase, the amount payable under a Performance-Based Award, notwithstanding the achievement of targeted performance goals. Performance-Based Awards may be fully accelerated or the Compensation Committee may provide for partial credit in the event of certain circumstances that the Compensation Committee may determine.

CONTINUATION OF EMPLOYMENT

The following table generally describes how different types of Awards under the Stock Option Plan are usually treated in the event the participant ceases to be an employee of the Company:

Type of Award	Event	Consequences	
Options not yet exercisable	Termination of employment for any reason	Options lapse immediately	
Options that are exercisable	Termination of employment for any reason other than retirement, total disability, death or discharge for cause	Options must be exercised within 30 days after such date	
	Discharge for cause	Options lapse immediately	
	Retirement, total disability, death	Options must be exercised within 3 months of termination date, or such shorter period provided in the applicable Award agreement	
SARs granted with options	Termination of employment for any reason	Have the same termination provisions as the options to which they relate	
SARs granted without options	Termination of employment for any reason	The SARs will be governed by the applicable Award agreement	
Restricted Stock	Termination of employment for any reason	Unvested shares will be forfeited according to the terms of the applicable Award agreement	
Performance Share Award	Termination of employment for any reason	Shares of Common Stock subject to the award will be forfeited according to the terms of the applicable Award agreement to the extent the shares have not been issued or become issuable on the date of termination	
	12		

ACCELERATION OF AWARDS

Unless the Board decides beforehand that there will be either no acceleration or limited acceleration of Awards, if the Company's stockholders approve any one of the following events, each option and related SAR will become immediately exercisable, restricted stock will immediately vest and the number of shares or an amount of cash covered by each performance share award will be issued or paid to the participant: (1) the Company's dissolution or liquidation, (2) certain mergers or consolidations of the Company, and (3) the sale of all or substantially all of the Company's assets.

TERMINATION OF OR CHANGES TO THE STOCK OPTION PLAN

The authority to grant new Awards under the Stock Option Plan will terminate in December 2005, unless the Board terminates the Plan prior to that time. The Plan's termination typically will not affect rights of participants that accrued prior to the termination.

The Board of Directors and the Compensation Committee generally may amend the Stock Option Plan and outstanding Awards. Generally, the Stock Option Plan may not be amended without stockholder approval to (1) increase the maximum number of shares which may be delivered pursuant to Awards, (2) materially increase the benefits accruing to participants thereunder, or (3) materially change the requirements as to the eligibility to participate in the Plan.

FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES

With respect to nonqualified stock options, the Company is generally entitled to deduct an amount equal to the difference between the option exercise price and the fair market value of the shares at the time of exercise. With respect to incentive stock options, the Company is generally not entitled to a similar deduction either upon grant of the option or at the time the option is exercised. The current federal income tax consequences of other Awards authorized under the Stock Option Plan generally follow certain basic patterns: SARs are taxed and deductible when paid in an amount equal to the value of the payment; nontransferable restricted stock subject to a substantial risk of forfeiture results in income recognition equal to the excess of the fair market value of the stock over the purchase price only at the time the restrictions lapse (unless the recipient elects to accelerate recognition as of the date of grant); performance share awards generally are subject to tax at the time of payment; unconditional stock bonuses are generally subject to tax measured by the value of the payment received; and Cash-Based Awards generally are subject to tax at the time of payment; in each of the foregoing cases, the Company will generally have a corresponding deduction at the time the participant recognizes income. If an Award is accelerated under the Stock Option Plan, the Company may not be permitted to deduct the portion of the compensation attributable to the acceleration. Furthermore, if the compensation attributable to Awards is not "performance-based" within the meaning of Section 162(m) of the Code, the Company may not be permitted to deduct such compensation in certain circumstances.

The above tax summary is based upon federal income tax laws in effect on March 15, 2001.

13

BOARD OF DIRECTORS AND COMMITTEES OF THE BOARD

The Company's Bylaws provide that the Board of Directors shall initially consist of nine members and thereafter, that the number of directors be fixed or altered exclusively by an affirmative vote of two-thirds of all of the directors. Currently, the Board consists of seven directors.

The Board of Directors is divided into three classes: Class I, Class II and Class III. At present, three directors are Class I directors, three directors are Class II directors and one director is a Class III director. The current term of office of directors in Class I expires after the 2001 Annual Meeting. The current terms of the Class II and Class III directors expire in 2002 and 2003, respectively.

The information set forth below as to each nominee has been furnished by the nominee.

NOMINEES FOR ELECTION AS DIRECTORS TO SERVE THREE-YEAR TERMS

Name	Age	Principal Business Experience During Past Five Years and Certain Other Directorships	Director Since
Fredric J. Forster	56	Director of LoanTrader, Inc. (March 1999-present); Private Investor and Business Consultant (January 1998-present); Principal of Financial Institutional Partners Mortgage Company, LP (November 1996-December 1998); President and Chief Operating Officer of H.F. Ahmanson and Company and its subsidiary Home Savings of America (March 1993-April 1996) (savings and loan).	1997
Edward F. Gotschall	46	Vice Chairman of the Company (December 1996-present); Chief Financial Officer of the Company (August 1998 to present); Chief Operating Officer Finance/Administration (December 1995-August 1998) of the Company; Executive Vice President/Chief Financial Officer of Plaza Home Mortgage Corporation (April 1994-July 1995) (mortgage banking).	1995

Richard A. Zona	56	Chairman and CEO of Zona Financial (2000-present); Vice Chairman of U.S. Bancorp (1996-2000); Chief Financial Officer of U.S. Bancorp (1991-1996); Director of ING Direct Bank, F.S.B. (2000-present); Director of Polaris Industries, Inc. (2000-present); Director of Centre Pacific Partners (2000-present).	2000
		14	

Set forth below is information concerning each of the other four directors of the Company whose three-year terms of office will continue after the 2001 Annual Meeting of Stockholders.

DIRECTORS WHOSE TERMS EXPIRE IN 2002

Name	Age	Principal Business Experience During Past Five Years and Certain Other Directorships	Director Since
Brad A. Morrice	44	Chief Operating Officer of the Company (December 2000-present); Vice Chairman of the Company (December 1996-present); President of the Company (December 1995-present); General Counsel of the Company (December 1995-December 1997); President and Chief Operating Officer Administration of Plaza Home Mortgage Corporation (February 1994-March 1995) (mortgage banking).	1995
Michael M. Sachs	60	Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer of Westrec Financial, Inc. (1990-present) (operator of marinas and related businesses); Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer of Pinpoint Systems, Inc. (December 1995-present) (manufacturer of marine electronic equipment).	1995
Terrence P. Sandvik	62	President of U.S. Bancorp Business Technology Center at U.S. Bancorp, Inc. (1990-1999).	2000

Name		Principal Business Experience During Past Five Years and Certain Other Directorships	Director
	Age		Since
Robert K. Cole	54	Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of the Company (December 1995-present); President and Chief Operating Officer Finance of Plaza Home Mortgage Corporation (February 1994 to March 1995) (mortgage banking).	1995

DIRECTORS DESIGNATED BY U.S. BANCORP

Both Mr. Sandvik and Mr. Zona were originally designated by U.S. Bancorp to serve on the Company's Board of Directors. Under its October 1998 Preferred Stock Purchase Agreement with the Company, U.S. Bancorp had the right to designate nominees to the Company's Board approximately in proportion to U.S. Bancorp's ownership stake in the Company. Mr. Zona was appointed to the Board in June 2000. Mr. Sandvik resigned from the Board in April 2000 and was reappointed to the Board in September 2000. In March 2001, U.S. Bancorp terminated its right to designate directors. Mr. Sandvik and Mr. Zona remain on the Company's Board, but no longer serve as U.S. Bancorp designees.

15

CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS

Prior to his retirement from U.S. Bancorp in October 1999, Mr. Sandvik was a senior officer of a division of U.S. Bancorp. Prior to his retirement in 2000 from U.S. Bancorp, Mr. Zona was Vice Chairman of U.S. Bancorp. The Company has a variety of business relationships with several U.S. Bancorp affiliates. U.S. Bank National Association is the agent and lead lender on the Company's \$265 million warehouse credit agreement. In 2000, the Company's outstanding borrowings under that agreement averaged approximately \$184.5 million, and the Company expects its borrowings in the current year will be in a similar range. The Company also has borrowed \$40 million from U.S. Bank in the form of subordinated debt and until March 2001 had borrowed an additional \$22.5 million secured by the Company's receivables for servicing advances.

In addition, U.S. Bank National Association serves as Trustee or Trust Administrator for the Company's loan securitizations and serves as custodian of the Company's loan files that are held as collateral under financing arrangements with third parties. In 2000, U.S. Bank received fees of approximately \$650,000 for providing these services to the Company. Finally, U.S. Bank and the Company have a strategic alliance in which the Company assists U.S. Bank to originate loans to its customers who do not qualify under its traditional loan programs. In 2000, mortgage loans with an aggregate principal balance of approximately \$45 million were originated through this alliance.

Mr. Forster is a director and consultant to LoanTrader, Inc. and also owns approximately 4% of LoanTrader's equity. During 2000, LoanTrader, Inc. incurred rental obligations of approximately \$528,500 to the Company as a subtenant.

On November 11, 2000, Brookhaven Capital Management and its affiliates (the "Brookhaven Parties") executed an irrevocable proxy appointing Messrs. Cole and Morrice to vote all shares beneficially owned by the Brookhaven Parties in excess of 34.9% of the total voting power of the Company. As of December 31, 2000, the Brookhaven Parties owned approximately 42.5% of the total voting shares of the Company.

ATTENDANCE AT BOARD AND COMMITTEE MEETINGS

During 2000, the Board of Directors met seven (7) times. Except for Mr. Sandvik, no director attended fewer than 75% of the aggregate number of meetings held by the Board of Directors and the Committees of the Board of Directors on which he served.

COMPENSATION OF DIRECTORS

During 2000, the Company paid its non-employee directors an annual retainer of \$10,000 and a fee of \$2,500 for each board or committee meeting attended. However, if a board and committee meeting occurred on the same day, they were treated as a single meeting for purposes of the \$2,500 fee. The Company also reimbursed all of its non-employee directors for reasonable expenses incurred in attending meetings. The Company did not compensate non-employee directors for brief ad hoc telephonic meetings for which the combined preparation and meeting time did not exceed one hour.

In addition, the Company's Stock Option Plan provides that, upon initial election or appointment to the Board, each director designated as a Non-Employee Director for purposes of the Plan is granted a nonqualified option to purchase 15,000 shares of Common Stock, subject to vesting in equal installments over three years from the date of grant (a "Non-Employee Director Option"). If any Non-Employee Director ceases to be a member of the Board, his unvested Non-Employee Director Options terminate immediately.

16

All of the current non-employee directors (other than Mr. Sandvik and Mr. Zona) were granted Non-Employee Director Options in 1997 in accordance with the Stock Option Plan. In September 1998, Mr. Forster received a nonqualified option to purchase 10,000 shares of Common

Stock at an exercise price of \$10.00 per share, subject to vesting in equal installments over three years from the date of grant. At the time of this grant, the Company's Common Stock was trading at \$8.38. In 2000, Messrs. Sandvik and Zona were granted Non-Employee Director Options in accordance with the Stock Option Plan. If Proposal 3 is adopted at the Annual Meeting, each of the current non-employee directors also will receive an option grant to purchase 25,000 shares of Common Stock.

In 2000, the Company paid Mr. Zona additional compensation in the amount of \$4,000 for performing services in connection with the Company's contemplated strategic alliances.

COMMITTEES OF THE BOARD

The Company's Board of Directors has a Compensation Committee, an Executive Committee and an Audit Committee.

THE COMPENSATION COMMITTEE. The Compensation Committee is comprised of Messrs. Forster, Sachs and Sandvik, all of whom are non-employee directors. The Compensation Committee has the exclusive responsibility for establishing the compensation and other benefits payable to executive officers and has the responsibility for administering the Company's incentive compensation and benefit plans, including the Stock Option Plan and the 1999 Incentive Compensation Plan. During 2000, the Compensation Committee met three (3) times.

THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE. From time to time, the Board of Directors delegates special powers and authority to the Executive Committee. The Executive Committee is comprised of Messrs. Cole, Sachs and Zona. Any act of the Executive Committee requires at least two (2) affirmative votes. During 2000, the Executive Committee met four (4) times.

THE AUDIT COMMITTEE. The Audit Committee is comprised of three non-employee directors Messrs. Forster, Sachs and Zona. Nasdaq Marketplace Rules require that at least two members of the Audit Committee be "independent directors." Under these rules, Messrs. Forster and Sachs are "independent directors" but Mr. Zona is not due to the fact that he was employed by U.S. Bancorp within the last three years. Under the securities laws, U.S. Bancorp could be considered to be an "affiliate" of the Company by virtue of its 24.66% ownership stake in the Company. The Board of Directors concluded that Mr. Zona's former affiliation with U.S. Bancorp would not compromise his independence, and that his considerable experience as a CPA and senior executive would be beneficial to the work of the Audit Committee.

The Audit Committee operates under a written charter adopted by the Board of Directors, a copy of which is attached to this Proxy Statement as Appendix A. The Audit Committee is responsible for making recommendations concerning the engagement of independent certified public accountants, approving professional services provided by the independent certified public accountants and reviewing the adequacy of the Company's internal accounting controls. The Audit Committee also has considered whether the provision of services by KPMG LLP under the caption "All Other Fees" below is compatible with maintaining the independence of KMPG. During 2000, the Audit Committee met three (3) times.

AUDIT FEES. The aggregate fees billed by KPMG LLP for professional services rendered for the audit of the Company's most recent annual financial statements and the reviews of the financial statements included in the Company's Forms 10-Q during 2000 were \$311,000.

ALL OTHER FEES. The aggregate fees billed by KPMG LLP for all other services rendered during 2000 were \$772,107.

17

The following report of the Audit Committee does not constitute soliciting material and should not be deemed filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission under the Securities Act of 1933 or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 or incorporated by reference in any document so filed.

AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT

To the Board of Directors of New Century Financial Corporation

March 22, 2001

Our Committee has reviewed and discussed with the Company's management and its independent auditing firm, KPMG LLP, the Company's audited financial statements for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2000 (the "Audited Financial Statements"). In addition, we have discussed with KPMG LLP the matters required by Codification of Statements on Auditing Standards No. 61.

The Committee also has received and reviewed the written disclosures and the letter from KPMG LLP required by Independence Standards Board Standard No. 1, and we have discussed with that firm its independence from the Company. We also have discussed with the Company's

management and KPMG LLP such other matters and received such assurances from them as we deemed appropriate.

Management is responsible for the Company's internal controls and the financial reporting process. KPMG LLP is responsible for performing an independent audit of the Company's financial statements in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards and issuing a report thereon. The Committee's responsibility is to monitor and oversee these processes.

Based on the foregoing review and discussions and a review of the report of KPMG LLP with respect to the Audited Financial Statements, and relying thereon, we have recommended to the Company's Board of Directors the inclusion of the Audited Financial Statements in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2000.

Audit Committee

Michael Sachs, Chair Fredric Forster Richard Zona

18

SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF PRINCIPAL STOCKHOLDERS AND MANAGEMENT

On March 23, 2001, the record date with respect to this solicitation for determining stockholders entitled to notice of and to vote at the Annual Meeting, 14,893,198 shares of the Company's Common Stock, 20,000 shares of the Company's Series 1998A Convertible Preferred Stock and 20,000 shares of the Company's Series 1999A Convertible Preferred Stock were outstanding. No shares of any other class of stock were outstanding. Only stockholders of record on such date are entitled to notice of and to vote at the Annual Meeting and at any adjournment thereof. Holders of Common Stock are entitled to one vote per share on all matters to come before the Annual Meeting and at any adjournment thereof. Holders of 1998A Convertible Preferred Stock and 1999A Convertible Preferred Stock are entitled to 136.24 and 69.98 votes per share, respectively (which corresponds to the number of shares of Common Stock that would be issued upon conversion of a share of Preferred Stock).

Except as otherwise indicated, the following table sets forth information as of March 15, 2001 with respect to the beneficial ownership of the Company's Common Stock by (1) each person who is known by the Company to beneficially own more than 5% of the Company's Common Stock, (2) each director of the Company, (3) each nominee for election to the Board of Directors, (4) each executive officer named in the Summary Compensation Table, and (5) all directors and executive officers as a group. Except as otherwise indicated, beneficial ownership includes both voting and investment power with respect to the shares shown.

Amount and Nature of Beneficial Ownership	Percent of Class (2)
8,077,527	54.24%
4,689,400	24.66%
881,269	5.92%
1,095,700	7.36%
1,397,108	9.25%
1,299,568	8.65%
1,353,401	8.93%
	Nature of Beneficial Ownership 8,077,527 4,689,400 881,269 1,095,700 1,397,108 1,299,568

Steven G. Holder (10)	916,404	6.02%
Fredric J. Forster (11)	21,667	*
Michael M. Sachs (12)	565,882	3.80%
Terrence P. Sandvik		
Richard A. Zona		
All directors and executive officers as a group (8	5,554,030	35.09%
persons) (13)		

^{*} Less than one percent.

19

- (1) Each of the directors and executive officers listed can be reached through the Company at 18400 Von Karman, Suite 1000, Irvine, California 92612.
- (2) If a stockholder holds options or other securities that are exercisable or otherwise convertible into Common Stock within 60 days of March 15, 2001, we treat the Common Stock underlying those securities as owned by that stockholder, and as outstanding shares when we calculate that stockholder's percentage ownership of the Company's Common Stock. However, we do not consider that Common Stock to be outstanding when we calculate the percentage ownership of any other stockholder.
- (3) The share information reflected is based on the Schedule 13F filed by Brookhaven Capital Management Co. Ltd. on February 16, 2001. Brookhaven and its affiliates, Watershed Partners, Watershed (Cayman) Ltd. and Vincent Carrino, have granted the Company an irrevocable proxy to vote all shares controlled by these shareholders which exceed 34.9% of the total voting shares of the Company.
- (4) Includes 2,724,800 shares of Common Stock issuable upon the conversion of 20,000 shares of Series 1998A Convertible Preferred Stock and 1,399,600 shares of Common Stock issuable upon the conversion of 20,000 shares of Series 1999A Convertible Preferred Stock. The share information reflected is based on the Schedule 13D Amendment filed on January 23, 2001.
- (5) The Foundation Companies, Inc. is a wholly-owned subsidiary of Foundation Administrative Services, Inc., which in turn is a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Baptist Foundation of Arizona, each of which may also be deemed to be the beneficial owner of the shares owned by The Foundation Companies, Inc. The share information reflected is based on the Schedule 13G Amendment filed jointly on February 23, 2001 by The Foundation Companies, Inc., Foundation Administrative Services, Inc. and the Baptist Foundation of Arizona.
- (6) The share information reflected is based on the Schedule 13G filed by Dimensional Fund Advisors Inc. ("Dimensional") on February 2, 2001. In this filing, Dimensional, a registered investment advisor, disclaims beneficial ownership of all such shares.
- (7) Includes 2,700 shares of restricted stock, as to which Mr. Cole has voting, but not dispositive power. Also includes 208,305 shares of Common Stock issuable pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of March 15, 2001.
- (8) Includes 21,103 shares owned by the Samantha H. Morrice Trust, the sole beneficiary of which is Mr. Morrice's daughter. Also includes 2,700 shares of restricted stock, as to which Mr. Morrice has voting, but not dispositive power, and 120,535 shares of Common Stock issuable pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of March 15, 2001.
- (9) Includes 248,305 shares of Common Stock issuable pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of March 15, 2001.
- (10) Includes 321,055 shares of Common Stock issuable pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of March 15, 2001. On December 27, 2000, Mr. Holder ceased to be an employee of the Company. The share and option information reflected herein is based on the Schedule 13G filed by Mr. Holder on February 14, 2001.

- (11) Consists of 21,667 shares of Common Stock issuable pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of March 15, 2001.
- (12) Includes 225,232 shares of Common Stock owned by Westrec PS Plan, of which Mr. Sachs is the trustee and sole beneficiary, and 2,000 shares owned by Mr. Sachs' wife. Also includes 15,000 shares of Common Stock issuable pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of March 15, 2001.
- (13) Includes (1) 5,400 shares of restricted stock and (2) 934,867 shares of Common Stock issuable pursuant to options exercisable within 60 days of March 15, 2001.

20

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

SUMMARY COMPENSATION TABLE

The following table sets forth certain information with respect to compensation earned by the Company's Chief Executive Officer and the Company's three named executive officers other than the Chief Executive Officer during fiscal 2000, 1999 and 1998.

		Annual Compensation		Long Term Compensation Awards			
Name and Principal Position	Year	Salary (\$) (1)	Bonus (\$) (2)	Restricted Stock Awards (\$)	Securities Underlying Options (#)	Other Compensation (\$) (3)	
Robert K. Cole Chairman and Chief Executive Officer	2000 1999 1998	350,000 333,000 281,600	653,915 600,893		20,000	8,625 8,500 8,500	
Brad A. Morrice Vice Chairman, President and Chief Operating Officer	2000 1999 1998	350,000 333,000 281,600	653,915 600,893		20,000	6,115 8,154 8,500	
Edward F. Gotschall Vice Chairman and Chief Financial Officer	2000 1999 1998	350,000 333,000 281,600	653,915 592,330		20,000	8,370 8,500 13,366	
Steven G. Holder (4) Former Vice Chairman and Chief Operating Officer	2000 1999 1998	332,060 333,000 281,600	653,915 600,893		20,000 75,000	39,066 8,500 11,481	

- (1)
 Amounts shown include cash compensation earned and received by the executive officers. The amounts do not include the value of certain perquisites, which in the aggregate did not exceed the lesser of either \$50,000 or 10 percent of the total of annual salary and bonus reported for the named executive officer.
- (2)
 Amounts reported for 1998, 1999 and 2000 for Messrs. Cole, Morrice and Holder represent amounts earned in those years pursuant to the Founding Managers' Incentive Compensation Plan and the 1999 Incentive Compensation Plan, as the case may be, even though portions of the bonus were paid in the following year.

Amounts reported for 2000 represent a \$6,000 automobile allowance provided by the Company to Messrs. Cole, Morrice, Gotschall and Holder, contributions made by the Company to a 401(k) profit sharing plan of \$2,625 for Mr. Cole, \$115 for Mr. Morrice, \$2,370 for Mr. Gotschall, and \$2,625 for Mr. Holder, and \$30,441 paid to Mr. Holder as compensation for accrued but unused vacation time as of the date of the termination of his employment with the Company. Amounts reported for 1999 represent a \$6,000 automobile allowance provided by the Company to Messrs. Cole, Morrice, Gotschall and Holder, and contributions made by the Company to a 401(k) profit sharing plan of \$2,500 for each of Messrs. Cole, Gotschall and Holder, and contribution of \$2,154 for Mr. Morrice. Amounts reported for 1998 represent a \$6,000 automobile allowance provided by the Company to Messrs. Cole, Morrice, Gotschall and Holder, and \$4,866 paid by the Company to lease an automobile for Mr. Gotschall, and contributions made by the Company to a 401(k) profit sharing plan of \$2,500 for each of Messrs. Cole, Morrice, Gotschall and Holder.

(4) On December 27, 2000, Mr. Holder ceased to be an employee of the Company.

21

OPTION GRANTS IN LAST FISCAL YEAR

No stock options were granted to executive officers during fiscal 2000.

FISCAL YEAR-END OPTION VALUES

The following table sets forth certain information with respect to the value of options at the end of 2000 held by the named executive officers.

	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options at FY-End (#)	Value of Unexercised In-the-Money Options at FY-End (\$) (1)
Name	Exercisable/Unexercisable	Exercisable/Unexercisable
Robert K. Cole	208,305/12,000	\$413,415/0
Brad A. Morrice	120,535/12,000	\$150,105/0
Edward F. Gotschall	248,305/12,000	\$693,415/0
Steven G. Holder	321,503/54,252	\$1,006,269/40,159

(1)

The amounts set forth represent the difference between the estimated fair market value of \$10.50 per share as of December 31, 2000 and the exercise price of the in-the-money options, multiplied by the applicable number of shares underlying such options.

EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENTS AND CHANGE-IN-CONTROL ARRANGEMENTS

FOUNDING MANAGER EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENTS. The Company has entered into employment agreements with Messrs. Cole, Morrice and Gotschall (the "Founding Managers"). Each agreement was entered into as of January 1, 1999, replacing a prior employment agreement of January 1, 1997. The new agreements continue in effect until December 31, 2003. Unless terminated by either the Company or the Founding Manager, each agreement renews for an additional three years at the end of each year. For instance, on December 31, 2001, the term of each agreement will be automatically extended until December 31, 2004 unless otherwise terminated. The agreements provide for a base salary of \$350,000 in 2000. The Board has the authority to establish the base salary level for subsequent years, provided that it must represent at least a 5% increase over the preceding year. For 2001, the Board has established the base salary at \$367,500 (a 5% increase from 2000). The agreements also provide for a \$500 per month automobile allowance.

In the event a Founding Manager is terminated without "cause" or quits his employment for "good reason" (as such terms are defined in the employment agreements), then the Company will:

- (i) pay the Founding Manager his base salary through the end of the current month plus credit for any vacation earned but not taken;
- pay the Founding Manager as severance pay (a) his base salary in effect as of the termination date, for a minimum of six months, or, if longer, through the expiration of the current term of the employment agreement; plus (b) an amount equal to the cash portion of the most recent annual profit sharing and/or incentive bonus received by the Founding Manager from the Company or, if more, the cash amount which would be due under the profit sharing and/or incentive bonus plans applicable to him for the then current year; such payment to be made in substantially equal installments over the same time period as base salary payments continue;

22

- (iii) maintain the Founding Manager's medical insurance and other benefit programs in which he was entitled to participate until the earlier of expiration of the term of employment then in effect or his commencement of full time employment with a new employer; and
- (iv) pay all costs up to \$20,000 related to such Founding Manager's participation in a senior executive outplacement program.

Also, if within twelve months following a "change in control" of the Company, a Founding Manager is terminated without "cause," quits his employment for "good reason," or is given notice that the Company intends not to renew his employment agreement (as such terms are defined in the employment agreement), then the Company shall pay to such Founding Manager the amounts set forth in subparagraphs (i) through (iv) above, except that the six-month period of subparagraph (ii) shall be extended to eighteen (18) months.

INCENTIVE COMPENSATION PLAN AWARDS. The agreements also provide that the Founding Managers will be eligible to receive Incentive Awards under the Founding Managers' Incentive Compensation Plan, or its successor, the 1999 Incentive Compensation Plan. The employment agreements stipulate the basic terms of the Incentive Awards for the six-months ended June 30, 2001 (the "Six-Month Performance Period") and the year ended December 31, 2001 (the "Twelve-Month Performance Period"). Under the Incentive Awards, the Founding Managers will be entitled to a percentage of the Company's earnings before income taxes for the applicable Performance Period (without deducting amounts payable under the Plan) ("Earnings"). The specific percentage of Earnings used to determine the bonus levels is based on the ratio (the "Ratio") of Earnings for the Performance Period to Total Stockholders' Equity (as defined in the 1999 Incentive Compensation Plan).

For the Six-Month Performance Period, if the Ratio is at least 9% but less than 18%, each Founding Manager is entitled to 1.25% of Earnings in excess of 9% of Total Stockholders' Equity. If the Ratio is at least 18%, each Founding Manager will receive incentive payments equal to the sum of (1) 1.25% of Earnings in excess of 9% of Total Stockholders' Equity, plus (2) 0.50% of Earnings in excess of 18% of Total Stockholders' Equity.

For the Twelve-Month Performance Period, if the Ratio is at least 18% but less than 35%, each Founding Manager is entitled to 1.25% of Earnings in excess of 18% of Total Stockholders' Equity. If the Ratio is at least 35%, each Founding Manager will receive incentive payments equal to the sum of (1) 1.25% of Earnings in excess of 18% of Total Stockholders' Equity, plus (2) 0.50% of Earnings in excess of 35% of Total Stockholders' Equity.

The amount of any Incentive Award paid for the Twelve-Month Performance Period will be reduced by any amounts paid for the Six-Month Performance Period. Amounts payable under the Awards are payable in either cash or restricted stock if the Compensation Committee and respective Founding Manager so agree.

OTHER CHANGE-IN-CONTROL PROVISIONS. The Company's 1995 Stock Option Plan provides for the acceleration of award vesting upon a change in control (as defined in the plan), unless the Board decides otherwise prior to the change in control. Similarly, under the Company's 1999 Incentive Compensation Plan, unless the Board decides otherwise prior to the event, a change in control results in accelerated payment of outstanding Awards. The payment level assumes achievement of the maximum performance goal for each Award, but is pro-rated according to the portion of the applicable performance period elapsed at the time of acceleration.

TERMINATION OF EMPLOYMENT. On December 27, 2000, one of the Founding Managers, Steven G. Holder, ceased to be an employee of the Company. In satisfaction of Mr. Holder's rights under his Founding Manager Employment Agreement, Mr. Holder and the Company entered into a Separation Agreement and

a Consulting Agreement whereby Mr. Holder will receive aggregate compensation of \$1.2 million from January 1, 2001 through February 15, 2002. Also, Mr. Holder will serve as a consultant to the Company through the end of the year 2001.

COMPENSATION COMMITTEE INTERLOCKS AND INSIDER PARTICIPATION

No member of the Compensation Committee is a former or current officer or employee of the Company or any of its subsidiaries. No executive officer of the Company serves as a member of the board of directors or compensation committee of any entity that has one or more executive officers serving as a member of the Company's Board of Directors or Compensation Committee.

Mr. Forster is a director and consultant to LoanTrader, Inc. and also owns approximately 4% of LoanTrader's equity. During 2000, LoanTrader, Inc. incurred rental obligations of approximately \$528,500 to the Company as a subtenant.

SECTION 16(A) BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP REPORTING COMPLIANCE

The Securities and Exchange Commission requires that we disclose any late Section 16 filings of directors, officers and beneficial owners of more than 10% of the Company's Common Stock during the last fiscal year. Based solely on our review of reports furnished to the Company and written representations that no other reports were required during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2000, all Section 16 filing requirements were met except for the failure of Brookhaven Capital Management Co. Ltd. and its affiliates to timely file a Form 4 reporting 418 transactions and a Form 5 reporting 95 transactions.

The following Report of the Compensation Committee and the Performance Graph that appears immediately after it shall not be deemed to be soliciting material or to be filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission under the Securities Act of 1933 or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 or incorporated by reference in any document so filed.

24

REPORT OF COMPENSATION COMMITTEE

The Compensation Committee administers the Company's two incentive plans: the 1995 Stock Option Plan and the 1999 Incentive Compensation Plan. In addition, the Committee evaluates the performance and compensation levels of the Company's senior executives and considers management succession and related matters.

OVERALL COMPENSATION POLICIES

The Committee's overriding objective is to structure executive compensation in a way that will assist the Company in achieving its strategic and financial goals. To this end, the Committee is guided by the following basic principles:

Compensation levels should be appropriate to attract, retain and motivate talented executives.

A substantial portion of each executive officer's annual compensation should be linked to the Company's overall financial performance.

Executive officers should have a strong incentive to advance the Company's long-term strategic and financial goals, and not merely be concerned with its shorter-term financial performance.

Recognizing the importance to the Company's success of the unique partnership-like working relationship of Messrs. Cole, Morrice, Gotschall and, before his departure in December 2000, Mr. Holder (the "Founding Managers"), the Committee generally strives to provide them with substantially equal compensation arrangements.

The tax implications to the Company and its executive officers of various payments and benefits should be considered in structuring total executive compensation.

The Committee relies principally on three forms of compensation to pursue these policies: annual salary, annual bonus and stock-based awards.

2000 EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

BASE SALARY. The base level of the Founding Managers' annual salary of \$350,000 for 2000 was established under their January 1, 1999 employment agreements, and represented the contractually specified 5% minimum raise over their 1999 base salary.

BONUS. For 2000, the Founding Managers were eligible to receive incentive compensation under the Incentive Compensation Plan based on the Company's achievement of the return on equity targets established by the Committee at the beginning of 2000. The Committee designed the bonus program so that any bonus payments would qualify as performance-based compensation under Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code. The specific targets were based on the ratio of the Company's earnings before income taxes compared to the Company's total stockholders' equity. A more detailed description of the targets is contained in the Executive Compensation section of the Proxy Statement in which this Report appears.

For 2000, the minimum return on equity that would have entitled the Founding Managers to a bonus was 18%. Because the Company did not achieve this level of return, the Founding Managers did not receive a bonus for 2000.

25

STOCK-BASED COMPENSATION. In prior years, the Committee has supplemented the Founding Managers' base salary and bonus compensation with stock option or restricted stock grants. These grants have typically been based on evaluation of the Company's overall performance as well as the contribution of each of the Founding Managers to that performance.

In 2000, based on the advice of the Company's outside advisors, the Committee suspended its consideration of the appropriateness of any such awards during the period the Company had retained an investment bank to explore capital transactions, including a possible sale of the Company. The Committee intends to resume evaluation of the appropriateness of additional stock-based compensation for the remaining Founding Managers in 2001.

FACTORS CONSIDERED. The Founding Managers' 2000 compensation was a function of (1) pre-established base salary compensation under their employment agreements and (2) pre-established return on equity targets that the Company failed to meet. The Committee did not provide any discretionary compensation to the executive officers on top of these two objective components.

2001 COMPENSATION. For 2001, the three remaining Founding Managers each received the contractually specified 5% minimum base salary increase, to \$367,500. During 2001 the Committee intends to perform a thorough re-evaluation of all elements of the executive officers' compensation, including the structure of their bonus programs, to ensure that the compensation programs are well tailored to meet the Company's future needs and objectives. This review will include evaluating the appropriateness of supplementing the existing base and bonus components of the Founding Managers' compensation with stock-based awards and/or additional bonus programs linked to the Company's achievement of other important objectives.

March 22, 2001

COMPENSATION COMMITTEE Fredric J. Forster, Chair Michael M. Sachs Terrence P. Sandvik

26

PERFORMANCE GRAPH

The following graph below shows the Company's total return to stockholders compared to the Nasdaq Market Value Index and a Peer Group Index (1) over the period from June 26, 1997 (the date of registration of the Common Stock under Section 12 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) by quarter through December 31, 2000.

COMPARISON OF CUMULATIVE TOTAL RETURN FROM JUNE 26, 1997 THROUGH DECEMBER 31, 2000 (2)

	June 26, 1997	Dec. 31, 1997	Dec. 31, 1998	Dec. 31, 1999	Dec. 31, 2000
New Century	100	75.2	98.2	115.6	77.1
Nasdaq Stock Market	100	109.4	151.3	278.8	170.4
Peer Group	100	109.2	48.4	30.5	22.6
-					

(1)
The Peer Group Index identified by the Company consists of the following publicly traded companies engaged in the business of sub-prime mortgage banking: Aames Financial Corporation, Advanta Mortgage Corporation (replaced BNC Mortgage), American Business Financial Services (replaced First Alliance), Delta Financial Corporation and Ocwen Financial (replaced Homegold Financial Inc.).

(2)
Assumes that \$100.00 was invested on June 26, 1997 in the Company's Common Stock at the closing sales price of \$13.63 per share and at the closing sales price for each index on that date and that all dividends were reinvested. No cash dividends have been declared on the Company's Common Stock. Stockholder returns over the indicated period should not be considered indicative of future stockholder returns.

27

APPENDIX A

CHARTER OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF

NEW CENTURY FINANCIAL CORPORATION

I. Audit Committee Purpose

The Audit Committee (the "Committee") is appointed by the Board of Directors (the "Board") to assist the Board in fulfilling its oversight responsibilities. The Committee's primary duties and responsibilities are to:

Monitor the integrity of the financial reporting process and systems of internal controls regarding finance, accounting, and legal compliance of New Century Financial Corporation (the "Company").

Monitor the independence and performance of the Company's independent auditors and internal auditing system.

Provide an avenue of communication among the independent auditors, management, the internal auditing department, and the Board.

Review areas of potential significant financial risk to the Company.

Monitor compliance with the Company's policies and procedures and the legal and regulatory requirements applicable to the Company.

The Committee has the authority to conduct any investigation appropriate to fulfilling its responsibilities, and it has direct access to the independent auditors as well as any employee of the Company. The Committee has the ability to retain, at the Company's expense, special legal, accounting, or other consultants or experts it deems necessary in the performance of its duties.

II. Audit Committee Composition and Meetings

Committee members (the "Members") shall meet the requirements of the NASD/AMEX. The Committee shall be comprised of three directors as determined by the Board, at least two of whom shall be "independent directors" (as that term is defined by NASD/AMEX). All Members must be able to read financial statements, including balance sheets, income statements and cash flow statements, and at least one member must have past employment experience in finance or accounting, requisite professional certification in accounting or other comparable profession or background, including a current or past position as the chief executive or financial officer or other senior officer with financial oversight responsibilities.

Members shall be appointed by the Board. The Members shall hold office for overlapping terms. The terms of the initial Members shall be staggered terms of one, two and three years, and thereafter, the terms of all members shall be two years. No Member may serve more than six consecutive years; *provided*, *however*, that any director who has not been a Member for at least one year, may be re-elected as a Member. The Board may designate one member to serve as the Audit Committee Chairperson (the "Chair"). If no such person is designated, the Committee may designate the Chair by majority vote of the membership.

The Committee shall meet at least three times annually, or more frequently as circumstances dictate. In advance of the meeting, the Chair shall approve an agenda, which shall be developed by management in consultation with the independent auditors and the Members. The Committee shall

A-1

meet privately in executive session at least annually with management, the director of the internal auditing department, the independent auditors, and as a committee to discuss any matters that the Committee or each of these groups believe should be discussed. The Committee may ask members of management or others to attend meetings and provide pertinent information as necessary. In addition, the Committee, or at least the Chair, shall communicate with management and the independent auditors quarterly to review the Company's financial statements and significant findings based upon the independent auditors' limited review procedures.

III. Audit Committee Responsibilities and Duties

A. Review Procedures

- 1. The Committee shall review and reassess the adequacy of this Charter at least annually. Also, the Committee shall submit this Charter to the Board for approval. The Charter shall be filed with the SEC, along with the Company's proxy statement, at least once every three years.
- 2. The Committee shall review the Company's annual audited financial statements prior to filing with the SEC as part of the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K. This review shall include discussions of significant issues with management and the independent auditors regarding accounting principles, practices and judgments.
- 3. The Committee shall make itself available to discuss with management and the independent auditors any significant changes to the Company's accounting principles and any items required to be communicated by the independent auditors in accordance with SAS 61 prior to the earlier (i) the release of earnings and (ii) the filing of the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q with the SEC.

B. *Independent Auditors*

C.

- The independent auditors are ultimately accountable to the Committee and the Board. The Committee shall review the
 independence and performance of the independent auditors and evaluate management's recommendation for the selection or
 termination of the independent auditors.
- 2. The Committee shall approve the fees and other significant compensation to be paid to the independent auditors.
- 3. In accordance with ISB Statement No. 1, on an annual basis, the Committee should review and discuss with the independent auditors all significant relationships with the Company that could impair the independent auditor's independence, if any.
- 4. The Committee shall review the audit plan with the independent auditors.

Internal Audit Department and Regulatory Compliance

- The Committee shall review the budget, plans, organizational structure and qualifications of the internal audit department, as needed.
- 2. The Committee shall review significant reports prepared by the internal audit department, together with management's response thereto and follow-up to these reports. In the event that such reports concern any significant exposures, fraud or regulatory noncompliance, this review should include consideration of the internal controls that should be strengthened to reduce the risk of a similar event in the future.
- The Committee shall appoint the director of internal audit, measure his/her performance and determine his/her appropriate annual compensation.

A-2

D. Other Responsibilities

- The Committee shall annually prepare a report to shareholders as required by the SEC. This report shall be included in the Company's annual proxy statement.
- The Committee shall perform all such other activities that are consistent with this Charter, the Company's bylaws and governing law.
- 3. The Committee shall maintain the minutes of meetings and periodically report to the Board on significant matters that come to the attention of the Committee.
- 4. The Committee shall provide for the education and training of the Members, as needed.
- 5.

 The Committee shall perform all such other duties and responsibilities as it deems necessary and appropriate to accomplish the foregoing or as may be assigned from time to time by the Board.

A-3

NEW CENTURY FINANCIAL CORPORATION

1995 STOCK OPTION PLAN

(Amended and Restated May 30, 1997)

Composite Plan document reflecting Amendments to the Plan approved by shareholders May 18, 1998, May 17, 1999 and May 15, 2000, and Amendments approved by the Board of Directors on November 29, 2000.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

			rage
I.	ΤH	HE PLAN	1
	1.1	Purpose	1
	1.2	Administration	1
	1.3	Participation	2
	1.4	Shares Available Under the Plan	2
	1.5	Grant of Awards	2
	1.6	Exercise of Awards	2
	1.7	No Transferability; Limited Exception to Transfer Restrictions	2
H	. O	PTIONS	3
	2.1	Grants	3
	2.2	Option Price	3
	2.3	Option Period	4
	2.4	Exercise of Options	4
	2.5	Limitations on Grant of Incentive Stock Options	4
	2.6	Non-Employee Director Options	5
II	I. S	STOCK APPRECIATION RIGHTS	6

		Page
3.1	Grants	6
3.2	Exercise of Stock Appreciation Rights	6
3.3	Payment	7
IV. RI	ESTRICTED STOCK AWARDS	7
4.1	Grants	7
4.2	Restrictions	8
	RFORMANCE SHARE AWARDS	8
5.1	Grants of Performance Share Awards	8
5.2	Grants of Performance-Based Share Awards	8
	THER PROVISIONS	9
6.1	Rights of Eligible Employees, Participants and Beneficiaries	9
6.2	Adjustments Upon Changes in Capitalization	10
6.3	Termination of Employment	11
6.4	Acceleration of Awards	12
6.5	Government Regulations	12
6.6	Tax Withholding	13
6.7	Amendment, Termination and Suspension	13
6.8	Privileges of Stock Ownership	13
6.9	Effective Date of the Plan	14
6.10	Term of the Plan	14
6.11	Governing Law	14
6.12	Plan Construction	14
6.13	Non-Exclusivity of Plan	14
	DEFINITIONS	14
7.1	Definitions	14
	<u>;</u>	

NEW CENTURY FINANCIAL CORPORATION 1995 STOCK OPTION PLAN

(Amended and Restated May 30, 1997)

Composite Plan document reflecting Amendments to the Plan approved by shareholders May 18, 1998, May 17, 1999, May 15, 2000, [May , 2001], and Amendments approved by the Board of Directors on November 29, 2000.

I. THE PLAN.

1.1 Purpose.

The purpose of this Plan is to promote the success of the Company by providing an additional means to attract, motivate and retain key personnel, consultants, advisors and knowledgeable directors through the grant of Options and other Awards that provide added long term incentives for high levels of performance and for significant efforts to improve the financial performance of the Company. Capitalized terms are defined in Article VII.

1.2 Administration.

- (a) This Plan shall be administered by the Committee. Action of the Committee with respect to the administration of this Plan shall be taken pursuant to a majority vote or the unanimous written consent of its members. In the event action by the Committee is taken by written consent, the action shall be deemed to have been taken at the time specified in the consent or, if none is specified, at the time of the last signature. The Committee may delegate administrative functions to individuals who are officers or employees of the Company.
- (b) Subject to the express provisions of this Plan, the Committee shall have the authority to construe and interpret this Plan and any agreements defining the rights and obligations of the Company and Participants under this Plan, to further define the terms used in this Plan, to prescribe, amend and rescind rules and regulations relating to the administration of this Plan, to determine the duration and purposes of leaves of absence which may be granted to Participants without constituting a termination of their employment or consulting services for purposes of this Plan, to accelerate or extend the exercisability or extend the term of any or all outstanding

Awards within the maximum term of such Awards required by Section 2.3 or applicable law, and to make all other determinations necessary or advisable for the administration of this Plan. The determination of the Committee on any of the foregoing matters shall be conclusive.

- (c) Any action taken by, or inaction of, the Company, any Subsidiary, the Board or the Committee relating to this Plan shall be within the absolute discretion of that entity or body. No member of the Board or Committee, or officer of the Company or any Subsidiary, shall be liable for any such action or inaction.
- (d) In making any determination or in taking or not taking any action under this Plan, the Company, any Subsidiary, the Board or the Committee may obtain and rely upon the advice of experts, including professional advisors to the Company. No member of the Board or Committee, or officer of the Company or any Subsidiary, shall be liable for any such action or determination made or omitted.
- (e) Subject to the requirements of Section 7.1(h), the Board, at any time it so desires, may increase or decrease the number of members of the Committee, may remove from membership on the Committee all or any portion of its members, and may appoint such person or persons as it desires to fill any vacancy existing on the Committee, whether caused by removal, resignation or otherwise.

1.3 Participation.

Awards may be granted only to Eligible Employees. An Eligible Employee who has been granted an Award may, if otherwise eligible, be granted additional Awards if the Committee shall so determine. Except as provided in Section 2.6 below, members of the Board who are not officers or employees of the Company shall not be eligible to receive Awards.

1.4 Shares Available Under the Plan.

Subject to the provisions of Section 6.2, the capital stock that may be delivered under this Plan shall be shares of the Company's authorized but unissued Common Stock and any shares of its Common Stock held as treasury shares. The aggregate maximum number of shares of Common Stock that may be issued or transferred pursuant to Awards (including Incentive Stock Options) granted under this Plan shall not exceed 3,500,000 shares. The maximum number of shares of Common Stock that may be delivered pursuant to options qualified as Incentive Stock Options granted under the Plan is 3,500,000 shares. The maximum number of shares that may be subject to Options and Stock Appreciation Rights that are granted during any calendar year to any individual shall not exceed 500,000 shares. Each of the foregoing numerical limits shall be subject to adjustment as contemplated by this Section 1.4 and Section 6.2. If any Option and any related Stock Appreciation Right shall lapse or be cancelled or terminate without having been exercised in full, or any Common Stock subject to a Restricted Stock Award shall not vest or any Common Stock subject to a Performance Share Award shall not have been transferred, the unpurchased, unvested or nontransferred shares subject thereto shall again be available for purposes of this Plan.

1.5 Grant of Awards.

Subject to the express provisions of this Plan, the Committee shall determine from the class of Eligible Employees those individuals to whom Awards under this Plan shall be granted, the terms of Awards (which need not be identical) and the number of shares of Common Stock subject to each Award. Each Award shall be subject to the terms and conditions set forth in this Plan and such other terms and conditions established by the Committee as are not inconsistent with the purpose and provisions of this Plan. The grant of an Award is made on the Award Date.

1.6 Exercise of Awards.

An Option or Stock Appreciation Right shall be deemed to be exercised when the Secretary of the Company receives written notice of such exercise from the Participant, together with payment of the purchase price made in accordance with Section 2.2(a), except to the extent payment may be permitted to be made following delivery of written notice of exercise in accordance with Section 2.2(b). Notwithstanding any other provision of this Plan, the Committee may impose, by rule and in Awards Agreements, such conditions upon the exercise of Awards (including, without limitation, conditions limiting the time of exercise to specified periods) as may be required to satisfy applicable regulatory requirements.

1.7 No Transferability; Limited Exception to Transfer Restrictions.

(a) Unless otherwise expressly provided below (or pursuant to) this Section 1.7, by applicable law and by the Award Agreement, as the same may be amended, (i) all Awards are non-transferable and shall not be subject in any manner to sale, transfer, anticipation, alienation, assignment, pledge, encumbrance or charge; Awards shall be exercised only by the Participant; and (ii) amounts payable or shares issuable pursuant to an Award shall be delivered only to (or for the account of) the Participant.

(b) The Committee may permit Awards to be exercised by and paid to certain persons or entities related to the Participant, including but not limited to members of the Participant's immediate family and/or charitable institutions, or to such other persons or entities as may be approved by the Committee, pursuant to such conditions and procedures as the Committee may establish. Any permitted transfer shall be subject to the condition that the Committee receive evidence satisfactory to it that the transfer is being made for estate and/or tax planning purposes on a gratuitous or donative basis and without consideration (other than minimal consideration). Notwithstanding the foregoing, Incentive Stock Options and Restricted Stock Awards shall be subject to any and all additional transfer restrictions under the Code.

- (c) The exercise and transfer restrictions in Section 1.7(a) shall not apply to:
 - (i) transfers to the Company;
 - (ii) the designation of a beneficiary to receive benefits in the event of the Participant's death or, if the Participant has died, transfers to or exercise by the Participant's beneficiary, or in the absence of a validly designated beneficiary, transfers by will or the laws of descent and distribution;
 - (iii) transfers pursuant to a QDRO order if approved or ratified by the Committee;
 - (iv)

 if the Participant has suffered a Total Disability, permitted transfers or exercises on behalf of the Participant by his legal representative;
 - (v)
 the authorization by the Committee of "cashless exercise" procedures with third parties who provide financing for the purpose of (or who otherwise facilitate) the exercise of Awards consistent with applicable laws and the express authorization of the Committee.

II. OPTIONS.

2.1 Grants.

One or more Options may be granted to any Eligible Employee. Each Option so granted shall be designated by the Committee as either a Nonqualified Stock Option or an Incentive Stock Option; provided, however, that consultants or advisors may not be granted Incentive Stock Options under the Plan.

2.2 Option Price.

(a) The purchase price per share of Common Stock covered by each Option shall be determined by the Committee, but in the case of Incentive Stock Options shall not be less than 100% (110% in the case of a Participant who owns more than 10% of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock of the Company) of the Fair Market Value of the Common Stock on the date the Incentive Stock Option is granted. The purchase price of any shares purchased shall be paid in full at the time of each purchase in one or a combination of the following methods: (i) in cash or by check payable to the order of the Company, (ii) if authorized by the Committee or specified in the Option being exercised, by a promissory note made by the Participant in favor of the Company, upon the terms and conditions determined by the Committee, and secured by the Common Stock issuable upon exercise in compliance with applicable law (including, without limitation, state corporate law and federal margin requirements) or (iii) if authorized by the Committee or specified in the Option being exercised, by shares of Common Stock of the Company already owned by the Participant; provided, however, that any shares delivered which were initially acquired upon exercise of a stock option must have been owned by the Participant at

B-3

least six months as of the date of delivery. Shares of Common Stock used to satisfy the exercise price of an Option shall be valued at their Fair Market Value on the date of exercise.

(b) In addition to the payment methods described in subsection (a), the Option may provide that the Option can be exercised and payment made by delivering a properly executed exercise notice together with irrevocable instructions to a bank or broker to promptly deliver to the Company the amount of sale or loan proceeds necessary to pay the exercise price and, unless otherwise allowed by the Committee, any applicable tax withholding under Section 6.6. The Company shall not be obligated to deliver certificates for the shares unless and until it receives full payment of the exercise price therefor.

2.3 Option Period.

Each Option and all rights or obligations thereunder shall expire on such date as shall be determined by the Committee, but not later than 10 years after the Award Date, and shall be subject to earlier termination as hereinafter provided.

2.4 Exercise of Options.

- (a) Subject to Sections 6.2 and 6.4, an Option may become exercisable or vest, in whole or in part, on the date or dates specified in the Award Agreement and thereafter shall remain exercisable until the expiration or earlier termination of the Option. An Option may be exercisable or vest on the Award Date.
- (b) The Committee may, at any time after grant of the Option and from time to time, increase the number of shares exercisable at any time so long as the total number of shares subject to the Option is not increased. No Option shall be exercisable except in respect of whole shares, and fractional share interests shall be disregarded. Not less than 10 shares of Common Stock may be purchased at one time unless the number purchased is the total number at the time available for purchase under the terms of the Option.

2.5 Limitations on Grant of Incentive Stock Options.

- (a) To the extent that the aggregate fair market value of stock with respect to which incentive stock options first become exercisable by a Participant in any calendar year exceeds \$100,000, taking into account both Common Stock subject to Incentive Stock Options under this Plan and stock subject to incentive stock options under all other plans of the Company, such options shall be treated as nonqualified stock options. For purposes of determining whether the \$100,000 limit is exceeded, the fair market value of stock subject to options shall be determined as of the date the options are awarded. In reducing the number of options treated as incentive stock options to meet the \$100,000 limit, the most recently granted options shall be reduced first. To the extent a reduction of simultaneously granted options is necessary to meet the \$100,000 limit, the Company may, in the manner and to the extent permitted by law, designate which shares of Common Stock are to be treated as shares acquired pursuant to the exercise of an Incentive Stock Option.
- (b) There shall be imposed in any Award Agreement relating to Incentive Stock Options such terms and conditions as are required in order that the Option be an "incentive stock option" as that term is defined in Section 422 of the Code.
- (c) No Incentive Stock Option may be granted to any person who, at the time the Incentive Stock Option is granted, owns shares of outstanding Common Stock possessing more than 10% of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock of the Company, unless the exercise price of such Option is at least 110% of the Fair Market Value of the stock subject to the Option and

B-4

such Option by its terms is not exercisable after the expiration of five years from the date such Option is granted.

2.6 Non-Employee Director Options.

- (a) Participation. Options under this Section 2.6 shall be granted only to Non-Employee Directors. Options granted pursuant to this Section 2.6 will be evidenced by Award Agreements the forms of which have been approved by the Board. Option grants contemplated by this Section 2.6 shall be made without any further action by the Board or the Committee.
- (b) 2001 Option Grants. Upon the date of the Company's annual meeting of stockholders in 2001, each Non-Employee Director then in office (or elected to office at such meeting) who continues as a Non-Employee Director after such meeting shall automatically be granted a Nonqualified Stock Option (the Award Date of which shall be the date of such meeting) to purchase 25,000 shares of Common Stock.
- (c) Initial Option Grants. Upon an individual's initial election to the Board as a Non-Employee Director (or initial appointment to the Board as a Non-Employee Director), such Non-Employee Director shall automatically be granted a Nonqualified Stock Option (the

Award Date of which shall be the date of such election or appointment) to purchase 15,000 shares of Common Stock. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a Non-Employee Director whose initial election or appointment to the Board as a Non-Employee Director occurs in 2001 and on or before the date of the Company's annual meeting of stockholders in 2001 shall be eligible to be granted an Option under Section 2.6(b) but shall not be granted an Option under this Section 2.6(c) (or the predecessor provision to this Section 2.6(c)).

- (d) Annual Option Grants. Each Non-Employee Director then continuing in office shall automatically be granted on the day of the Company's annual stockholders meeting in each year during the term of this Plan commencing in 2002 a Nonqualified Stock Option (the Award Date of which shall be the date of such meeting) to purchase 10,000 shares of Common Stock. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a Non-Employee Director shall not be granted an Option under this Section 2.6(d) if, during the same calendar year, he or she had been granted or is then entitled to an Option grant under Section 2.6(b) or under Section 2.6(c) (or the predecessor provision to Section 2.6(c)).
- (e) Option Price. The purchase price per share of the Common Stock covered by each Option granted pursuant to this Section 2.6 shall be one hundred percent of the Fair Market Value of the Common Stock on the Award Date. The purchase price of any shares purchased shall be paid in full at the time of each purchase in cash or by check or in shares of Common Stock valued at their Fair Market Value on the business day next preceding the date of exercise of the Option, or partly in such shares and partly in cash.
- (f) Option Period. Each Option granted under this Section 2.6 and all rights or obligations thereunder shall expire on the tenth anniversary of the Award Date and shall be subject to earlier termination as provided below.
- (g) Exercise of Options. Except as otherwise provided in the applicable Award Agreement and Sections 2.6(h) and 2.6(i), each Option granted under this Section 2.6 shall become exercisable according to the following schedule: (i) one-third of the total number of shares subject to the Option shall become exercisable on the May 1 that occurs in the first calendar year following the calendar year in which the Award Date occurs, (ii) an additional one-third of the total number of shares subject to the Option shall become exercisable on the May 1 that occurs in the second calendar year following the calendar year in which the Award Date occurs, and (iii) the remaining

B-5

number of shares subject to the Option shall become exercisable on the May 1 that occurs in the third calendar year following the calendar year in which the Award Date occurs.

- (h) Termination of Directorship. If a Non-Employee Director Participant's services as a member of the Board terminate, each Option granted pursuant to this Section 2.6 to such Non-Employee Director Participant which is not then exercisable shall terminate; provided, however, that if a Non-Employee Director Participant's services as a member of the Board terminate by reason of death or Total Disability, either the Board or the Committee may, in its discretion, consider to be exercisable a greater portion of any such Option than would otherwise be exercisable, upon such terms as the Board or the Committee shall determine. If a Non-Employee Director Participant's services as a member of the Board terminate by reason of death or Total Disability, any portion of any such Option which is then exercisable may be exercised for one year after the date of such termination or the balance of such Option's term, whichever period is shorter. If a Non-Employee Director Participant's services as a member of the Board terminate for any other reason, any portion of any such Option which is then exercisable may be exercised for six months after the date of such termination or the balance of such Option's term, whichever period is shorter.
- (i) Acceleration Upon an Event. Immediately prior to the occurrence of an Event, in order to protect the holders of Options granted under this Section 2.6, each Option granted under this Section 2.6 and then outstanding shall become exercisable in full.
- (j) Adjustments. The specific numbers of shares stated in Sections 2.6(b), 2.6(c) and 2.6(d) and the consideration payable for such shares shall be subject to adjustment in certain events as provided in Section 6.2 of this Plan.
- (k) Prior Option Grants. Options granted under this Section 2.6 prior to the amendment of this Section 2.6 in 2001 shall be governed by the provisions of this Section 2.6 as in effect on the Award Date of the respective Option.
- (l) Limits. Option grants under this Section 2.6 that would otherwise exceed the maximum number of shares otherwise available for Award grants under this Plan shall be prorated within such limitation.

III. STOCK APPRECIATION RIGHTS.

3.1 Grants.

In its discretion, the Committee may grant Stock Appreciation Rights concurrently with the grant of Options. A Stock Appreciation Right shall extend to all or a portion of the shares covered by the related Option. A Stock Appreciation Right shall entitle the Participant who holds the related Option, upon exercise of the Stock Appreciation Right and surrender of the related Option, or portion thereof, to the extent the Stock Appreciation Right and related Option each were previously unexercised, to receive payment of an amount determined pursuant to Section 3.3. Any Stock Appreciation Right granted in connection with an Incentive Stock Option shall contain such terms as may be required to comply with the provisions of Section 422 of the Code and the regulations promulgated thereunder. In its discretion, the Committee may also grant Stock Appreciation Rights independently of any Option subject to such conditions as the Committee may in its absolute discretion provide.

3.2 Exercise of Stock Appreciation Rights.

(a) A Stock Appreciation Right granted concurrently with an Option shall be exercisable only at such time or times, and to the extent, that the related Option shall be exercisable and only when the Fair Market Value of the stock subject to the related Option exceeds the exercise price of the related Option.

B-6

- (b) In the event that a Stock Appreciation Right granted concurrently with an Option is exercised, the number of shares of Common Stock subject to the related Option shall be charged against the maximum amount of Common Stock that may be issued or transferred pursuant to Awards under this Plan. The number of shares subject to the Stock Appreciation Right and the related Option of the Participant shall also be reduced by such number of shares.
- (c) If a Stock Appreciation Right granted concurrently with an Option extends to less than all the shares covered by the related Option and if a portion of the related Option is thereafter exercised, the number of shares subject to the unexercised Stock Appreciation Right shall be reduced only if and to the extent that the remaining number of shares covered by such related Option is less than the remaining number of shares subject to such Stock Appreciation Right.
- (d) A Stock Appreciation Right granted independently of any Option shall be exercisable pursuant to the terms of the Award Agreement.

3.3 Payment.

- (a) Upon exercise of a Stock Appreciation Right and surrender of an exercisable portion of the related Option, the Participant shall be entitled to receive payment of an amount determined by multiplying
 - (i) the difference obtained by subtracting the exercise price per share of Common Stock under the related Option from the Fair Market Value of a share of Common Stock on the date of exercise of the Stock Appreciation Right, by
 - (ii) the number of shares with respect to which the Stock Appreciation Right shall have been exercised.
- (b) The Committee, in its sole discretion, may settle the amount determined under paragraph (a) above solely in cash, solely in shares of Common Stock (valued at Fair Market Value on the date of exercise of the Stock Appreciation Right), or partly in such shares and partly in cash, provided that the Committee shall have determined that such exercise and payment are consistent with applicable law. In any event, cash shall be paid in lieu of fractional shares. Absent a determination to the contrary, all Stock Appreciation Rights shall be settled in cash as soon as practicable after exercise. The exercise price for the Stock Appreciation Right shall be the exercise price of the related Option. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Committee may, in the Award Agreement, determine the maximum amount of cash or stock or a combination thereof which may be delivered upon exercise of a Stock Appreciation Right.
- (c) Upon exercise of a Stock Appreciation Right granted independently of any Option, the Participant shall be entitled to receive payment of an amount based on a percentage, specified in the Award Agreement, of the difference obtained by subtracting the Fair Market Value per share of Common Stock on the Award Date from the Fair Market Value per share of Common Stock on the date of exercise of the Stock Appreciation Right. Such amount shall be paid as described in paragraph (b) above.

IV. RESTRICTED STOCK AWARDS.

4.1 Grants.

Subject to Section 1.4, the Committee may, in its discretion, grant one or more Restricted Stock Awards to any Eligible Employee. Each Restricted Stock Award agreement shall specify the number of shares of Common Stock to be issued to the Participant, the date of such issuance, the price, if any, to be paid for such shares by the Participant and the restrictions imposed on such shares, which restrictions shall not terminate earlier than six months after the Award Date.

B-7

4.2 Restrictions.

- (a) Shares of Common Stock included in Restricted Stock Awards may not be sold, assigned, transferred, pledged or otherwise disposed of or encumbered, either voluntarily or involuntarily, until such shares have vested.
- (b) Participants receiving Restricted Stock shall be entitled to dividend and voting rights for the shares issued even though they are not vested, provided that such rights shall terminate immediately as to any forfeited Restricted Stock.
- (c) In the event that the Participant shall have paid cash in connection with the Restricted Stock Award, the Award Agreement shall specify whether and to what extent such cash shall be returned upon a forfeiture (with or without an earnings factor).

V. PERFORMANCE SHARE AWARDS.

5.1 Grants of Performance Share Awards.

The Committee may, in its discretion, grant Performance Share Awards to Eligible Employees based upon such factors as the Committee shall determine. A Performance Share Award agreement shall specify the number of shares of Common Stock (if any) subject to the Performance Share Award, the price, if any, to be paid for any such shares by the Participant and the conditions upon which payment or issuance to the Participant shall be based. The amount of cash or shares or other property that may be deliverable pursuant to a Performance Share Award shall be based upon the degree of attainment over a specified period of not more than 10 years (a "performance cycle") as may be established by the Committee of such measure(s) of the performance of the Company (or any part thereof) or the Participant as may be established by the Committee. The Committee may provide for full or partial credit, prior to completion of such performance cycle or the attainment of the performance achievement specified in the Award in the event of the Participant's death, Retirement, or Total Disability, an Event or in such other circumstances as the Committee, consistent with Section 6.12, may determine.

5.2 Grants of Performance-Based Share Awards.

Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, and in addition to Options and Stock Appreciation Rights granted under other provisions of this Plan which are intended to satisfy the exception for "performance-based compensation" under Section 162(m) of the Code (with such Awards hereinafter referred to as "Qualifying Options" or "Qualifying Stock Appreciation Rights," respectively), other performance-based awards within the meaning of Section 162(m) of the Code ("Performance-Based Awards"), whether in the form of Cash-Based Awards, restricted stock, performance stock, phantom stock or other rights, the grant, vesting, exercisability, or payment of which depends on the degree of achievement of the Performance Goals relative to preestablished targeted levels for the Company or a consolidated segment, subsidiary, or division of the Company, may be granted under this Plan. Any Qualifying Option or Qualifying Stock Appreciation Right shall be subject only to the requirements of subsections (a) and (c) below in order for such Awards to satisfy the requirements for Performance-Based Awards under this Section 5.2. With the exception of any Qualifying Option or Qualifying Stock Appreciation Right, an Award that is intended to satisfy the requirements of this Section 5.2 shall be designated as a Performance-Based Award at the time of grant.

- (a) The eligible class of persons for Performance-Based Awards under this Section shall be executive officers of the Company.
- (b) The applicable performance goals for Performance-Based Awards (other than Qualifying Options) shall be, on an absolute or relative basis, one or more of the Performance Goals, as

B-8

selected by the Committee in its sole discretion. The Committee shall establish in the applicable Award Agreement the specific performance targets(s) relative to the Performance Goal(s) which must be attained before the compensation under the

Performance-Based Award becomes payable. The specific targets shall be determined within the time period permitted under Section 162(m) of the Code (and any regulations issued thereunder) so that such targets are considered to be preestablished and so that the attainment of such targets is substantially uncertain at the time of their establishment. The applicable performance measurement period may not be less than one nor more than 10 years.

- (c) Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan to the contrary, the maximum number of shares of Common Stock which may be delivered pursuant to Awards qualified as Performance-Based Awards to any Participant in any calendar year shall not exceed 500,000 shares, either individually or in the aggregate, subject to adjustment as provided in Section 6.2. Awards that are cancelled during the year shall be counted against this limit to the extent required by Section 162(m) of the Code. In addition, the aggregate amount of compensation to be paid to any Participant in any calendar year in respect of any Cash-Based Awards granted during any calendar year as Performance-Based Awards shall not exceed \$1,000,000.
- (d) Before any Performance-Based Award under this Section 5.2 is paid (other than a Qualifying Option or Qualifying Stock Appreciation Right), the Committee must certify in writing that the Performance Goals and any other material terms of the Performance-Based Award were satisfied; provided, however, that a Performance-Based Award may be paid without regard to the satisfaction of the applicable Performance Goal(s) with respect to an Event in accordance with Section 6.4.
- (e) The Committee will have discretion to determine the restrictions or other limitations of the individual Awards under this Section 5.2 (including the authority to reduce Awards, payouts or vesting or to pay no Awards, in its sole discretion, if the Committee preserves such authority at the time of grant by language to this effect in its authorizing resolutions or otherwise).
- (f) In the event of a change in corporate capitalization, such as a stock split or stock dividend, or a corporate transaction, such as a merger, consolidation, spinoff, reorganization or similar event, or any partial or complete liquidation of the Company, or any similar event consistent with the regulations issued under Section 162(m) of the Code including, without limitation, any material change in accounting policies or practices affecting the Company and/or the Performance Goals or targets, then the Committee may make adjustments to the Performance Goals and targets relating to outstanding Performance-Based Awards to the extent such adjustments are made to reflect the occurrence of such an event; provided, however, that adjustments described in this subsection may be made only to the extent that the occurrence of an event described herein was unforeseen at the time the targets for a Performance-Based Award were established by the Committee.

VI. OTHER PROVISIONS.

6.1 Rights of Eligible Employees, Participants and Beneficiaries.

- (a) Status as an Eligible Employee shall not be construed as a commitment that any Award will be granted under this Plan to any Eligible Employee generally.
- (b) Nothing contained in this Plan (or in Award Agreements or in any other documents related to this Plan or to Awards) shall confer upon any Eligible Employee or Participant any right to continue in the service or employ of the Company or a Subsidiary or constitute any contract or agreement of service or employment, or interfere in any way with the right of the Company or a Subsidiary to reduce such person's compensation or other benefits or to terminate the services or

B-9

employment of such Eligible Employee or Participant, with or without cause, but nothing contained in this Plan or any document related thereto shall affect any independent contractual right of any Eligible Employee or Participant. Nothing contained in this Plan or any document related hereto shall influence the construction or interpretation of the Company's Certificate of Incorporation or Bylaws regarding service on the Board.

(c) Options payable under this Plan shall be payable in shares and no special or separate reserve, fund or deposit shall be made to assure payment of such Options. No Participant, Beneficiary or other person shall have any right, title or interest in any fund or in any specific asset (including shares of Common Stock) of the Company by reason of any Award granted hereunder. Neither the provisions of this Plan (or of any documents related hereto), nor the creation or adoption of this Plan, nor any action taken pursuant to the provisions of this Plan shall create, or be construed to create, a trust of any kind or a fiduciary relationship between the Company (or any Subsidiary) and any Participant, Beneficiary or other person. To the extent that a Participant, Beneficiary or other person acquires a right to receive an Award hereunder, such right shall be no greater than (and will be subordinate to) the right of any unsecured general creditor of the Company.

6.2 Adjustments Upon Changes in Capitalization.

- (a) If the outstanding shares of Common Stock are changed into or exchanged for cash or a different number or kind of shares or securities of the Company or of another issuer, or if additional shares or new or different securities are distributed with respect to the outstanding shares of the Common Stock, through a reorganization or merger to which the Company is a party, or through a combination, consolidation, recapitalization, reclassification, stock split, stock dividend, reverse stock split, stock consolidation or other capital change or adjustment, an appropriate adjustment shall be made in the number and kind of shares or other consideration that is subject to or may be delivered under this Plan and pursuant to outstanding Awards. A corresponding adjustment to the consideration payable with respect to Awards granted prior to any such change and to the price, if any, paid in connection with Restricted Stock Awards or Performance Share Awards shall also be made. Any such adjustment, however, shall be made without change in the total payment, if any, applicable to the portion of the Award not exercised but with a corresponding adjustment in the price for each share. Corresponding adjustments shall be made with respect to Stock Appreciation Rights based upon the adjustments made to the Options to which they are related or, in the case of Stock Appreciation Rights granted independently of any Option, based upon the adjustments made to Common Stock.
- (b) Upon the dissolution or liquidation of the Company, or upon a reorganization, merger or consolidation of the Company with one or more corporations as a result of which the Company is not the surviving corporation, the Plan shall terminate. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Committee may provide in writing in connection with, or in contemplation of, any such transaction for any or all of the following alternatives (separately or in combinations): (i) for the assumption by the successor corporation of the Awards theretofore granted or the substitution by such corporation for such Awards of Awards covering the stock of the successor corporation, or a parent or subsidiary thereof, with appropriate adjustments as to the number and kind of shares and prices; (ii) for the continuance of this Plan by such successor corporation in which event this Plan and the Options shall continue in the manner and under the terms so provided; or (iii) for the payment in cash or shares of Common Stock in lieu of and in complete satisfaction of such Awards.
- (c) In adjusting Awards to reflect the changes described in this Section 6.2, or in determining that no such adjustment is necessary, the Committee may rely upon the advice of independent counsel and accountants of the Company, and the determination of the Committee shall be

B-10

conclusive. No fractional shares of stock shall be issued under this Plan on account of any such adjustment.

6.3 Termination of Employment.

- (a) If the Participant's service to or employment by the Company and its Subsidiaries terminates for any reason other than Retirement, death or Total Disability, the Participant shall have, subject to earlier termination pursuant to or as contemplated by Section 2.3, thirty days or such shorter period as is provided in the Award Agreements from the date of termination of services or employment to exercise any Option to the extent it shall have become exercisable on the date of termination of employment, and any Option not exercisable on that date shall terminate. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, in the event the Participant is discharged for cause as determined by the Committee in its sole discretion, all Options shall lapse immediately upon such termination of services or employment.
- (b) If the Participant's service to or employment by the Company and its Subsidiaries terminates as a result of Retirement or Total Disability, the Participant or Participant's Personal Representative, as the case may be, shall have, subject to earlier termination pursuant to or as contemplated by Section 2.3, 3 months or such shorter period as is provided in the Award Agreements from the date of termination of services or employment to exercise any Option to the extent it shall have become exercisable by the date of termination of services or employment and any Option not exercisable on that date shall terminate.
- (c) If the Participant's service to or employment by the Company and its Subsidiaries terminates as a result of death while the Participant is rendering services to the Company (or a Subsidiary) or is employed by the Company (or a Subsidiary) or during the 3 month period referred to in subsection (b) above, the Participant's Option shall be exercisable by the Participant's Beneficiary, subject to earlier termination pursuant to or as contemplated by Section 2.3, during the 3 month period or such shorter period as is provided in the Award Agreements following the Participant's death, as to all or any part of the shares of Common Stock covered thereby to the extent exercisable on the date of death (or earlier termination).
- (d) Each Stock Appreciation Right granted concurrently with an Option shall have the same termination provisions and exercisability periods as the Option to which it relates. The termination provisions and exercisability periods of any Stock Appreciation Right granted independently of an Option shall be established in accordance with Section 3.2(d). The exercisability

period of a Stock Appreciation Right shall not exceed that provided in Section 2.3 or in the related Award Agreement and the Stock Appreciation Right shall expire at the end of such exercisability period.

- (e) In the event of termination of services to or employment with the Company and its Subsidiaries for any reason, (i) shares of Common Stock subject to the Participant's Restricted Stock Award shall be forfeited in accordance with the provisions of the related Award Agreement to the extent such shares have not become vested on that date; and (ii) shares of Common Stock subject to the Participant's Performance Share Award shall be forfeited in accordance with the provisions of the related Award Agreement to the extent such shares have not been issued or become issuable on that date.
- (f) In the event of termination of services to or employment with the Company and its Subsidiaries for any reason, other than discharge for cause, the Committee may, in its discretion, increase the portion of the Participant's Award available to the Participant, or Participant's Beneficiary or Personal Representative, as the case may be, upon such terms as the Committee shall determine.

B-11

- (g) If an entity ceases to be a Subsidiary, such action shall be deemed for purposes of this Section 6.3 to be a termination of services or employment of each consultant or employee of that entity who does not continue as a consultant or as an employee of another entity within the Company.
- (h) Upon forfeiture of a Restricted Stock Award pursuant to this Section 6.3, the Participant, or his or her Beneficiary or Personal Representative, as the case may be, shall transfer to the Company the portion of the Restricted Stock Award not vested at the date of termination of services or employment, without payment of any consideration by the Company for such transfer unless the Participant paid a purchase price in which case repayment, if any, of that price shall be governed by the Award Agreement. Notwithstanding any such transfer to the Company, or failure, refusal or neglect to transfer, by the Participant, or his or her Beneficiary or Personal Representative, as the case may be, such nonvested portion of any Restricted Stock Award shall be deemed transferred automatically to the Company on the date of termination of services or employment. The Participant's original acceptance of the Restricted Stock Award shall constitute his or her appointment of the Company and each of its authorized representatives as attorney(s)-in-fact to effect such transfer and to execute such documents as the Company or such representatives deem necessary or advisable in connection with such transfer.

6.4 Acceleration of Awards.

- (a) Unless prior to an Event the Board determines that, upon its occurrence, there shall be no acceleration of Awards or determines those selected Awards which shall be accelerated and the extent to which they shall be accelerated, upon the occurrence of an Event (i) each Option and each related Stock Appreciation Right shall become immediately exercisable to the full extent theretofore not exercisable, (ii) Restricted Stock shall immediately vest free of restrictions and (iii) the number of shares covered by each Performance Share Award shall be issued to the Participant; subject, however, to compliance with applicable regulatory requirements, including without limitation Section 422 of the Code. For purposes of this section only, the Board shall mean the Board as constituted immediately prior to the Event.
- (b) If any Option or other right to acquire Common Stock under this Plan has been fully accelerated as permitted by Section 6.4(a) but is not exercised prior to (i) a dissolution of the Corporation, or (ii) an event described in Section 6.2 that the Corporation does not survive, such Option or right shall thereupon terminate, subject to any provision that has been expressly made by the Committee pursuant to Section 6.2(b) for the survival, substitution, exchange or other settlement of such Option or right.

6.5 Government Regulations.

This Plan, the granting and vesting of Awards under this Plan and the issuance or transfer of shares of Common Stock (and/or the payment of money) pursuant thereto are subject to compliance with all applicable federal and state laws, rules and regulations (including but not limited to state and federal securities law and federal margin requirements) and to such approvals by any listing, regulatory or governmental authority as may, in the opinion of counsel for the Company, be necessary or advisable in connection therewith. Any securities delivered under this Plan shall be subject to such restrictions, and the person acquiring such securities shall, if requested by the Company, provide such assurances and representations to the Company as the Company may deem necessary or desirable to assure compliance with all applicable legal requirements.

B-12

- (a) Upon the disposition by a Participant or other person of shares of Common Stock acquired pursuant to the exercise of an Incentive Stock Option prior to satisfaction of the holding period requirements of Section 422 of the Code, or upon the exercise of a Nonqualified Stock Option, the exercise of a Stock Appreciation Right, the vesting of a Restricted Stock Award or the payment of a Performance Share Award the Company shall have the right at its option to (i) require such Participant or such other person to pay by cash or check payable to the Company, the amount of any taxes which the Company or a Subsidiary may be required to withhold with respect to such transactions or (ii) deduct from amounts paid in cash the amount of any taxes which the Company or a Subsidiary may be required to withhold with respect to such cash amounts. The above notwithstanding, in any case where a tax is required to be withheld in connection with the issuance or transfer of shares of Common Stock under this Plan, the Participant may elect, pursuant to such rules as the Committee may establish, to have the Company reduce the number of such shares issued or transferred by the appropriate number of shares to accomplish such withholding.
- (b) The Committee may, in its discretion, permit a loan from the Company to a Participant in the amount of any taxes which the Company or a Subsidiary may be required to withhold with respect to shares of Common Stock received pursuant to a transaction described in subsection (a) above. Such a loan will be for a term, at a rate of interest and pursuant to such other terms and rules as the Committee may establish.

6.7 Amendment, Termination and Suspension.

- (a) The Board may, at any time, terminate or, from time to time, amend, modify or suspend this Plan (or any part hereof). In addition, the Committee may, from time to time, amend or modify any provision of this Plan except Section 6.4 and, with the consent of the Participant, make such modifications of the terms and conditions of such Participant's Award as it shall deem advisable. The Committee, with the consent of the Participant, may also amend the terms of any Option to provide that the Option price of the shares remaining subject to the original Award shall be reestablished at a price not less than 100% of the Fair Market Value of the Common Stock on the effective date of the amendment. No modification of any other term or provision of any Option which is amended in accordance with the foregoing shall be required, although the Committee may, in its discretion, make such further modifications of any such Option as are not inconsistent with or prohibited by this Plan. No Awards may be granted during any suspension of this Plan or after its termination.
- (b) If an amendment would materially (i) increase the benefits accruing to Participants, (ii) increase the aggregate number of shares which may be issued under this Plan, or (iii) modify the requirements of eligibility for participation in this Plan, the amendment shall be approved by the Board and, to the extent then required by applicable law or deemed necessary or desirable by the Board, by a majority of the shareholders.
- (c) In the case of Awards issued before the effective date of any amendment, suspension or termination of this Plan, such amendment, suspension or termination of the Plan shall not, without specific action of the Board or the Committee and the consent of the Participant, in any way modify, amend, alter or impair any rights or obligations under any Award previously granted under the Plan.

6.8 Privileges of Stock Ownership.

Except as otherwise expressly authorized by the Committee or under this Plan, a Participant shall not be entitled to any privilege of stock ownership as to any shares of Common Stock not actually

B-13

delivered to and held of record by him or her. No adjustment will be made for dividends or other rights as a shareholder for which a record date is prior to such date of delivery.

6.9 Effective Date of the Plan.

This Plan shall be effective upon its approval by the Board, subject to approval by the shareholders of the Company within twelve months from the date of such Board approval.

6.10 Term of the Plan.

Unless previously terminated by the Board, this Plan shall terminate ten years after the Effective Date of the Plan, and no Awards shall be granted under it thereafter, but such termination shall not affect any Award theretofore granted.

6.11 Governing Law.

This Plan and the documents evidencing Awards and all other related documents shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of California. If any provision shall be held by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid and unenforceable, the remaining provisions of this Plan shall continue to be fully effective.

6.12 Plan Construction.

- (a) It is the intent of the Company that transactions in and affecting Awards in the case of Participants who are or may be subject to Section 16 of the Exchange Act satisfy any then applicable requirements of Rule 16b-3 so that such persons (unless they otherwise agree) will be entitled to the benefits of such rule or other exemptive rules under Section 16 of the Exchange Act in respect of those transactions and will not be subjected to avoidable liability thereunder. If any provision of the Plan or of any Award would frustrate or otherwise conflict with the intent expressed above, that provision to the extent possible shall be interpreted as to avoid such conflict. If the conflict remains irreconcilable, the Committee may disregard the provision if it concludes that to do so furthers the interest of the Company and is consistent with the purposes of the Plan as to such persons in the circumstances.
- (b) It is the further intent of the Company that Options and Stock Appreciation Rights with an exercise or base price not less than Fair Market Value on the date of grant and Performance Share Awards under Section 5.2 of this Plan that are granted to or held by a person subject to Section 16 of the Exchange Act shall qualify as performance-based compensation under Section 162(m) of the Code, and this Plan shall be interpreted consistent with such intent.

6.13 Non-Exclusivity of Plan.

Nothing in this plan shall limit or be deemed to limit the authority of the Board to grant options, stock awards or authorize any other compensations under any other plan or authority.

VII. DEFINITIONS.

7.1 Definitions.

- (a) "Award" means an Option, which may be designated as a Nonqualified Stock Option or an Incentive Stock Option, a Stock Appreciation Right, Restricted Stock Award, Performance Share Award or Performance-Based Award.
 - (b) "Award Agreement" means a written agreement setting forth the terms of an Award.

B-14

- (c) "Award Date" means the date upon which the Committee took the action granting an Award or such later date as is prescribed by the Committee or, in the case of Options granted under Section 2.6, the date specified in such Section 2.6.
- (d) "Beneficiary" means the person, persons, trust or trusts entitled by will or the laws of descent and distribution to receive the benefits specified under this Plan in the event of a Participant's death.
 - (e) "Board" means the Board of Directors of the Company.
- (f) "Cash-Based Awards" mean Awards that, if paid, must be paid in cash and that are neither denominated in nor have derived the value of, nor an exercise or conversion privilege at a price related to, shares of Common Stock.
- (g) "Cash Flow" shall mean cash and cash equivalents derived from either (i) net cash flow from operations, or (ii) net cash flow from operations, financings and investing activities, as determined by the Committee at the time the Award is granted.
 - (h) "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time.
 - (i) "Commission" means the Securities and Exchange Commission.

- (j) "Committee" means the Board or a committee appointed by the Board to administer this Plan, which committee shall be comprised only of two or more directors or such greater number of directors as may be required under applicable law, each of whom (i) in respect of any transaction at a time when the affected Participant may be subject to Section 162(m) of the Code, shall be an "outside director" within the meaning of Section 162(m) of the Code, and (ii) in respect of any transaction at a time when the affected Participant may be subject to Section 16 of the Exchange Act, shall be a "Non-Employee Director" within the meaning of Rule 16b-3(b)(3) under the Exchange Act.
 - (k) "Common Stock" means the Common Stock of the Company.
 - (l) "Company" means New Century Financial Corporation, a Delaware corporation, and its successors.
- (m) "Director" means member of the board of Directors of the Company or any person performing similar functions with respect to the Company.
- (n) "Earnings Per Share" shall mean earnings per share of Common Stock on a fully diluted basis determined by dividing (i) net earnings, less dividends on any preferred stock of the Company, by (ii) the weighted average number of common shares and common share equivalents outstanding.
- (o) "Eligible Employee" means (i) an officer or key employee of the Company or a Subsidiary and (ii) any individual consultant or advisor who renders or has rendered bona fide services (other than services in connection with the offering or sale of securities of the Company in a capital raising transaction) to the Company, and who is selected to participate in this Plan by the Committee.
 - (p) "Event" means any of the following:
 - (i) Approval by the shareholders of the Company of the dissolution or liquidation of the Company;
 - (ii)

 Approval by the shareholders of the Company of an agreement to merge or consolidate, or otherwise reorganize, with or into one or more entities other than Subsidiaries, as a result of which less than 50% of the outstanding voting securities of

B-15

the surviving or resulting entity are, or are to be, owned by former shareholders of the Company; or

- (iii)

 Approval by the shareholders of the Company of the sale of substantially all of the Company's business assets to a person or entity which is not a Subsidiary.
- (q) "Exchange Act" means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.
- (r) "Fair Market Value" means (i) if the stock is listed or admitted to trade on a national securities exchange, the closing price of the stock on the Composite Tape, as published in the Western Edition of The Wall Street Journal, of the principal national securities exchange on which the stock is so listed or admitted to trade, on such date, or, if there is no trading of the stock on such date, then the closing price of the stock as quoted on such Composite Tape on the next preceding date on which there was trading in such shares; (ii) if the stock is not listed or admitted to trade on a national securities exchange, the last price for the stock on such date, as furnished by the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. ("NASD") through the NASDAQ National Market Reporting System or a similar organization if the NASD is no longer reporting such information; (iii) if the stock is not listed or admitted to trade on a national securities exchange and is not reported on the National Market Reporting System, the mean between the bid and asked price for the stock on such date, as furnished by the NASD; or (iv) if the stock is not listed or admitted to trade on a national securities exchange, is not reported on the National Market Reporting System and if bid and asked prices for the stock are not furnished by the NASD or a similar organization, the values established by the Committee for purposes of the Plan.
- (s) "Gain on Sale of Loans" means the total gain recognized on loans sold through whole loan transactions or through securitizations, net of premiums paid to acquire such loans and net of expenses associated with the sale of such loans, as reported in the Company's quarterly and/or annual financial statements.

- (t) "Incentive Stock Option" means an option which is designated as an incentive stock option within the meaning of Section 422 of the Code, the award of which contains such provisions as are necessary to comply with that section.
- (u) "Loan Production Volume" means loans funded during any given period as reported in the Company's quarterly and/or annual financial statements.
- (v) "Loan Quality" means the number of loans originated in accordance with the Company's underwriting policies and procedures and is measured as loans sold, either individually, through bulk sales transactions, or through securitizations, at a premium price as a percentage of total loans sold, based on information as reported in the Company's quarterly and/or annual financial statements.
 - (w) "Non-Employee Director" means a member of the Board who is not an officer or employee of the Company or a Subsidiary.
 - (x) "Non-Employee Director Participant" means a Non-Employee Director who has been granted an Option under Section 2.6.
- (y) "Nonqualified Stock Option" means an option which is designated as a Nonqualified Stock Option and shall include any Option intended as an Incentive Stock Option that fails to meet applicable legal requirements thereof. Any Option granted hereunder that is not designated as an Incentive Stock Option shall be deemed to be designated a Nonqualified Stock Option under this Plan and not an incentive stock option under the Code.

B-16

- (z) "Officer" means a president, vice-president, secretary, treasurer or principal financial officer, comptroller or principal accounting officer and any person routinely performing corresponding functions with respect to the Company.
- (aa) "Option" means an option to purchase Common Stock under this Plan. An Option shall be designated by the Committee as a Nonqualified Stock Option or an Incentive Stock Option.
 - (bb) "Participant" means an Eligi4le Employee who has been granted an Award or a Non-Employee Director Participant.
- (cc) "Performance-Based Award" means an Award of a right to receive shares of Common Stock or other compensation (including cash) under Section 5.2, the issuance or payment of which is contingent upon, among other conditions, the attainment of performance objectives specified by the Committee.
- (dd) "Performance Goal" shall mean Cash Flow, Earnings Per Share, Gain on Sale of Loans, Loan Production Volume, Loan Quality, Return on Equity, Total Stockholder Return, or any combination thereof.
- (ee) "Performance Share Award" means an award of a right to receive shares of cash or Common Stock under Section 5.1, or to receive shares of Common Stock or other compensation (including cash) under Section 5.2, the issuance or payment of which is contingent upon, among other things, the attainment of performance objectives specified by the Committee.
- (ff) "Personal Representative" means the person or persons who, upon the disability or incompetence of a Participant, shall have acquired on behalf of the Participant by legal proceeding or otherwise the power to exercise the rights and receive the benefits specified in this Plan.
 - (gg) "Plan" means the New Century Financial Corporation 1995 Stock Option Plan, as amended.
- (hh) "QDRO" means an order requiring the transfer of an Award or portion thereof pursuant to a state domestic relations law to the spouse, former spouse, child or other dependent of a Participant. Such order must be in a form substantially identical to a qualified domestic relations order as defined by the Code or Title I of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended.
- (ii) "Restricted Stock" means those shares of Common Stock issued pursuant to a Restricted Stock Award which are subject to the restrictions set forth in the related Award Agreement.
- (jj) "Restricted Stock Award" means an award of a fixed number of shares of Common Stock to the Participant subject, however, to payment of such consideration, if any, and such forfeiture provisions, as are set forth in the Award Agreement.

- (kk) "Retirement" means retirement from employment by or providing services to the Company or any Subsidiary after age 65 and, in the case of employees, in accordance with the retirement policies of the Company then in effect.
- (ll) "Return on Equity" means consolidated net income of the Company (less any preferred dividends), divided by the average consolidated common shareholders equity.
- (mm)"Rule 16b-3" means Rule 16b-3 as promulgated by the Commission pursuant to the Exchange Act as amended from time to time.
 - (nn) "Securities Act" means the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

B-17

- (oo) "Stock Appreciation Right" means a right to receive a number of shares of Common Stock or an amount of cash, or a combination of shares and cash, determined as provided in Section 3.3 (a).
- (pp) "Subsidiary" means any corporation or other entity a majority or more of whose outstanding voting stock or voting power is beneficially owned directly or indirectly by the Company.
 - (qq) "Total Disability" means a "permanent and total disability" within the meaning of Section 22(e)(3) of the Code.
- (rr) "Total Stockholder Return" means, with respect to the Company or other entities (if measured on a relative basis), the (i) change in the market price of its Common Stock (as quoted on the principal market on which it is traded as of the beginning and ending of the period) plus dividends and other distributions paid, divided by (ii) the beginning quoted market price, all of which is adjusted for any changes in equity structure, including but not limited to stock splits and stock dividends.

B-18

NEW CENTURY FINANCIAL CORPORATION PROXY SOLICITED ON BEHALF OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE COMPANY FOR ANNUAL MEETING, MAY 15, 2001

The undersigned, a stockholder of NEW CENTURY FINANCIAL CORPORATION, a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), acknowledges receipt of a copy of the Notice of Annual Meeting of Stockholders, the accompanying Proxy Statement and the Annual Report to Stockholders for the year ended December 31, 2000; and, revoking any proxy previously given, hereby constitutes and appoints Robert K. Cole and Brad A. Morrice and each of them, his or her true and lawful agents and proxies with full power of substitution in each, to vote the shares of Common Stock of the Company standing in the name of the undersigned at the Annual Meeting of the Stockholders of the Company to be held at the Company's headquarters, 18400 Von Karman, Suite 1000, Irvine, California, on Tuesday, May 15, 2001 at 9:00 a.m., local time, and at any adjournment thereof, on all matters coming before said meeting.

The Board of Directors recommends a vote FOR Items 1-3.

 Nominees for a three-year term as a Class I member of the Company's Board of Directors: Fredric J. Forster, Edward F. Gotschall and Richard A. Zona.

For all nominees. //WITHHOLD AUTHORITY to vote for all nominees. //

(Authority to vote for any nominee named may be withheld by lining through that nominee's name.)

2. Approval of KPMG LLP as independent auditors of the Company for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2001.

//FOR //AGAINST //ABSTAIN

. Approval of an amendment to the Company's 1995 Stock Option Plan to allow for automatic annual option grants to non-employee directors.

// FOR // AGAINST // ABSTAIN

4. In their discretion, upon any other matters as may properly come before the meeting or at any adjournment thereof.

(continued and to be signed on other side)

THE PROXY WHEN PROPERLY EXECUTED WILL BE VOTED IN THE MANNER DIRECTED HEREBY BY THE UNDERSIGNED STOCKHOLDER. IF NO DIRECTION IS MADE, THIS PROXY WILL BE VOTED FOR PROPOSALS 1-3. IF ANY NOMINEE BECOMES UNAVAILABLE FOR ANY REASON, THE PERSONS NAMED AS PROXIES SHALL VOTE FOR THE ELECTION OF SUCH OTHER PERSON AS THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS MAY PROPOSE TO REPLACE SUCH NOMINEE.

Dated:

42

2000

Dated:

2000

(Signature of Stockholder)

(Signature of Stockholder)

This

proxy must be signed exactly as your name appears hereon. Executors, administrators, trustees, etc. should give full title, as such. If the stockholder is a corporation, duly authorized officer should sign on behalf of the corporation

// Please check this box if you plan to attend the Annual Meeting of Stockholders.

PLEASE MARK, SIGN, DATE AND RETURN THE PROXY CARD PROMPTLY USING THE ENCLOSED ENVELOPE.

QuickLinks

and should indicate his or her title.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

NEW CENTURY FINANCIAL CORPORATION

PROPOSAL 1

PROPOSAL 2

PROPOSAL 3

SUMMARY OF THE STOCK OPTION PLAN

BOARD OF DIRECTORS AND COMMITTEES OF THE BOARD

AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT

SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF PRINCIPAL STOCKHOLDERS AND MANAGEMENT

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

REPORT OF COMPENSATION COMMITTEE

PERFORMANCE GRAPH

NEW CENTURY FINANCIAL CORPORATION

1995 STOCK OPTION PLAN

TABLE OF CONTENTS

NEW CENTURY FINANCIAL CORPORATION 1995 STOCK OPTION PLAN (Amended and Restated May 30, 1997)